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AT-HOME BUSINESS OPPORTUNITY SCAMS

WEDNESDAY, JULY 28, 1993

U.S. Senate,
Subcommittee on Regulation and

Government Information,
Committee on Governmental Affairs,

Washington, DC.
The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room

SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Joseph I. Lieberman,
Chairman of the Subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Senators Lieberman, Dorgan, and Cochran.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LIEBERMAN
Senator Lieberman. Good morning and welcome to this hearing

of the Subcommittee on Regulation and Government Information.

Today we are going to examine a business scam that is fast be-

coming one of the top money traps facing the average American
consumer. Each year millions of Americans buy into newspaper
and magazine advertisements that guarantee them easy money for
work that they can do at home, only to find that their pockets are

being picked, not lined. By some estimates, these work-at-home
scams, as they are commonly known, are fleecing people out of a
half a billion dollars a year.
The United States Postal Inspection Service tells us that virtual-

ly all of these work-at-home operations are frauds, and I want to
stress that. The Postal Inspection Service says that virtually every
one of these work-at-home operations is a fraud. The con artists

who place these ads offering thousands of dollars for people to do
work at home uniformly require the consumer to pay money up
front for supplies or information that deliver little, if an)^hing, in
the form of income. When a consumer complains, the con artist dis-

appears behind a wall of small print and technicalities.

The Council of Better Business Bureaus of America will be re-

vealing this morning, for the first time, the results of a survey that
document just how prevalent these fraudulent work-at-home oper-
ations are. The survey shows that work-at-home companies now
rank number one in complaints received from Better Business Bu-
reaus coast to coast. The Council survey also supports this conclu-
sion: As the economy continues to lag, the appeal of work-at-home
schemes continues to gain strength.
With many Americans being forced to make do with less because

of layoffs, fixed incomes, crushing student loans, and a host of
other pressures, it is not surprising that so many people succumb
to pitches that sound too good to be true. The fact that these ads
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appear in respectable publications that people inherently trust

only makes matters worse by conferring a legitimacy that they
don't deserve.
We have some examples on display here of fraudulent ads which,

unfortunately, can easily be found in popular newspapers and mag-
azines with national circulations.

The most common group of people attracted to these ads, the
Better Business Bureau study shows, are mothers who want to
work at home. These are women who need to supplement their

one-salary family incomes, and view the work-at-home offers as an
attractive and convenient opportunity.

Indeed, what makes these work-at-home scams especially insidi-

ous is that they prey on vulnerable Americans who w£uit to work.

Along with young mothers, work-at-home scams also target the el-

derly, the unemployed, the underemployed, and the disabled.
The con artists who promote work-at-home scams have one other

important factor working for them besides the sorry state of our

economy, and that is the lack of a uniform, comprehensive, nation-
al crackdown by law enforcement officials. It is extremely difficult

to track, close down, and bring these rogue companies to justice, as
officers of the Postal Inspection Service will testify today. And be-

cause most consumers end up getting taken for a relatively small
amount of money, U.S. attorneys are rarely willing or able to get
involved, nor do local law enforcement agencies. According to the
Better Business Council, only 23 percent of the bureaus responding
to their survey reported any law enforcement actions taken against
work-at-home scams in their area, despite the fact that 93 percent
of the bureaus around the country have received complaints about
these scams.
The Postal Inspection Service has been quite successful in using

civil remedies to shutdown these businesses, apparently closing
down 3,500 of them in one 12-month period. But civil action is not
a permanent remedy. These companies are incredibly resilient, and
quickly sprout up again in one area after being shut down in an-
other.

I hope this hearing will educate the public about the dangers
posed by these work-at-home scams by exposing their stemdard
mode of operation. Our message to consumers is this: If you are

looking for extra money, stay away from work-at-home scams. Oth-
erwise, your income will unfortunately soon be outgoing.
We also want to explore today how Grovernment and especially

law enforcement personnel can work with the consumer to block
these work-at-home scams from exploiting those who can least

afford to lose money. We are going to hear from the Council of
Better Business Bureaus President James Mcllhenny, who will be

presenting the results of the Council's survey of work-at-home com-

panies.
As Mr. Mcllhenny will tell us, these schemes call for a wide vari-

ety of tasks, including assembling products such as earrings, pic-
ture frames, and toys. Consumers usually pay outrageously inflated

costs for kits that include the components that they are supposed
to use. Then once they send back the toys, for instance, that they
assemble or the booties that they knit, the work-at-home companies
typically reject the products as defective.



Some consumers have lost thousands of dollars on these schemes,
but the average victim gets taken for about $40. Now, that may not
seem like a lot of money, but to the hard-pressed family, it is a lot.

And, of course, it is also a heartbreak and an embarrassment as
well.

When you add it up, from the point of view of the work-at-home
scam artists, it is a multimillion-dollar ripoff of the American
people. These are not people who want something for nothing, the
folks who are responding to these advertisements. They are decent

people who want to work and whose circumstances make them sus-

ceptible to work-at-home schemes.
We are going to be hearing from three such consumers today

who were victimized, and we are particularly grateful to them for

coming in because they can tell us firsthand about the traps in-

volved here. Then we will hear from Richard Barton, an executive
from the Direct Marketing Association, which is an industry group
representing legitimate companies that sell products by mail.

Lastly, we are going to hear from Alvin Lamden and Jennifer

Angelo of the Postal Inspection Service, who will testify about the
Service's experience in fighting these work-at-home operations.
They will also provide us with some insight into how best to curb
their growth.

I appreciate very much the presence of all witnesses, and now I

would call first on our first panel, which is composed of Mr. Mcll-

henny from the Council of Better Business Bureaus, Kimberly
Coles, George Matthews, and Bernard Rooney.
Mr. Mcllhenny, why don't you begin.
Mr. McIlhenny. I will.

Senator Lieberman. Thank you again for being here, and thanks
for what you do for consumers throughout this country.

TESTIMONY OF JAMES H. McILHENNY,i PRESIDENT, COUNCIL OF
BETTER BUSINESS BUREAUS, INC.

Mr. McIlhenny. Thank you. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. My
name is James Mcllhenny, and I am president of the Council of
Better Business Bureaus. To my right is Holly Cherico, who is our
director of Public Affairs and has been instrumental in developing
much of the information I will be discussing.
Let me begin by applauding you, Senator Lieberman, for calling

public attention to the growing problem of work-at-home scams.
These scams take advantage of the eagerness of people to earn
money by doing work at home. Folks attracted to these offers are,

by and large, willing to do honest work for honest pay. They just
find it difficult, sometimes impossible, to hold a job outside their
home because of family obligations, health considerations, or lack
of education.
Too often work-at-home sceuhs are dismissed as petty nuisances.

Bureaus report that the amount of money lost by a work-at-home
victim ranges anywhere from $5 to hundreds of dollars, with the

average, £is you said, hovering around $40. That doesn't seem like a
significant amount of money, but it can represent a week's worth

' The prepared statement of Mr. Mcllhenny appears on page 29.



of groceries to a victim. And it is not unusual for a person to fall

victim to two or three or four such scams before they finally realize
that they are not going to receive actual employment from such
offers.

A nationwide investigation by the Council of Better Business Bu-
reaus in 1980 of 55 work-at-home promotions revealed that consum-
ers who wanted to supplement their income by investing in work-
at-home opportunities were losing their money to unscrupulous
promoters. It is now 13 years later, and the situation today, unfor-

tunately, is much the same, or worse.
Work-at-home companies receive the largest number of inquiries

of any type of business—and if I may, sir, it is important to stress
the word "inquiries." Inquiries are calls made by people who want
to know something about a company or business. Somebody gave
you the information that work-at-home companies receive the larg-
est number of "complaints." It is the number of inquiries that 1^
to work-at-home companies being ranked number one.
Senator Lieberman. I appreciate that clarification.

Mr. McIlhenny. It was our error, I am sure.
Work-at-home companies received the largest number of inquir-

ies—more than 176,000—of any of the 327 tjrpes of businesses in-

cluded in the Council of Better Business Bureau's 1992 Annual In-

quiry and Complaint Summary. It is more than any of the other
businesses. The work-at-home category has ranked among the top
10 most-asked-about businesses for the past 5 years. The past 3

years alone have witnessed a significant leap of 20 percent in the
number of inquiries.
A special survey conducted by the Council of Better Business Bu-

reaus this spring found Better Business Bureaus across the Nation
reporting that work-at-home schemes now account for their largest
or fastest growing category of inquiries. In fact, most BBB's are

forecasting that 1993 inquiry totals will exceed last year's totals,
and we have provided separate information for you in our report
on that.

You will note from the report a State-by-State breakdown that
shows that work-at-home promotions are prevalent across the
Nation. Better Business Bureaus from every geographic area re-

ported that these misleading advertisements are attracting unsu-

specting consumers.

Why are we so concerned about work-at-home schemes? The
Council of Better Business Bureaus promotes ethical standards of
business practices and protects consumers through voluntary self-

regulation and monitoring activities. We have a very strong grass-
roots presence in the world of consumer protection.
The entire Better Business Bureau system is supported through

membership of private businesses. We are not a Government
agency, and our consumer-oriented programs are not supported by
tax dollars. Council of Better Business Bureau members include

major businesses and 170 Better Business Bureaus and branches in

the United States. And those 170 Bureaus are supported by almost
a quarter of a million businesses interested in an ethical market-

place.
Folks who receive offers by phone or mail, offers that sound too

good to be true and are from companies they have never heard of,



usually turn first to the Better Business Bureau for help and for

information. Bureau staff members have become all too familiar
with the scam artists who prey on the unsuspecting public.
Work-at-home schemes are a perennial. They never quite go

away. Such schemes appear, disappear, and reappear periodically
to bUk a fresh group of consumers.
What is more, our survey results tell us that such schemes are

not likely to go away any time soon. When Better Business Bu-
reaus were £isked why work-at-home schemes continue to prolifer-
ate, the cause most frequently cited was the uncertain economy
and continuing unemployment. Other reasons why these schemes
continue to be a problem, according to our Bureaus, are: the lure of

easy money; a popular belief that what is printed in the newspaper
must be true; the fact that publications continue to accept these

misleading advertisements; and the lack of Government enforce-
ment at any level.

Several Better Business Bureaus attributed the continued success
of these fraudulent companies to consumers who do not complain
or seek refunds. Consumers often write off the amount of their loss

as insignificant; they may be too embarrassed to admit being
taken.
Each of these causes needs to be addressed if we are to make

headway against these scams. And as much as we would like to, we
of the Better Business Bureau system can't crack down on these
crooks by ourselves. We must work together with other interested

parties—law enforcement, publishers, consumer groups, senior citi-

zen associations, and everyone—to convince the public that work-
at-home promotions do not offer real jobs.

I have brought with me today a few complaint letters local

Better Business Bureaus received from people cheated by work-at-
home scams. The vast majority of work-at-home offers are for stuff-

ing envelopes. In fact, 96 percent of the Bureaus that responded to
our survey regularly advise consumers on the pitfalls of envelope-
stuffing opportunities.
The second most popular work-at-home "job," as reported by 58

percent of the Better Business Bureaus, was product assembly. As-

sembly offers include assembling circuit boards, making hair bows,
baby bibs, Christmas ornaments or stuffed animals, painting novel-

ty items, guitar-stringing assembly, and even offers to process med-
ical claims on your home computer.
Other popular types of work-at-home scams reported by the

BBB's include tracing unclaimed Government funds, reading books
for pay, tgiking photographs or videos for pay, and selling lists and
directories of work-at-home opportunities.
Our survey reveals that the two largest groups victimized by

scams are stay-at-home mothers and the elderly. Other groups like
to be duped by work-at-home offers include college students, per-
sons with disabilities, the unemployed, and low-income families.

Several BBB's noted that victims of such scams include full-time
workers who are searching for ways to supplement their income.
Our survey asked Better Business Bureaus how consumers hear

about work-at-home opportunities. Ninety-three percent of the Bu-
reaus report that such offers appear in classified ads, most often in
free weekly newspapers or

*

shopping" newspapers. However,



BBB's often cite legitimate, respectable newspapers and periodicals
that run misleading work-at-home ads. Many Bureaus noted that
most classified work-at-home ads are not placed by local companies.
Instead, companies advertise in States other than where they are
located to escape the scrutiny of local law enforcement agencies.
Other methods of promotion include direct mail, cable television,

and directories of work-at-home opportunities.
Some scam artists now use bulletin boards in grocery stores, cafe-

terias, and laundromats to avoid mailing out work-at-home offers.

That way they can avoid the scrutiny of the U.S. Postal Service.
Work-at-home schemes are easy to spot, but hard to stop. Better

Business Bureaus routinely bring such scams to the attention of
law enforcement agencies. But our survey results show that despite
receiving thousands of inquiries and complaints annually, law en-
forcement officials rarely crack down on the operators that run the
scams because the amount of money is seemingly insignificant.

Only 23 percent of the BBB's reported any actions by law en-
forcement agencies. In most cases, crackdown efforts were made by
the U.S. Postal Inspection Service, distantly followed by State at-

torneys general, the Federal Trade Commission, and local district

attorney offices.

Better Business Bureaus also attempt to combat such schemes
with information. We preach, "Investigate before you invest." The
BBB issues millions of reliability repjorts on work-at-home and
other businesses and attempts to educate the public through pam-
phlets, news release warnings, radio and TV appearances, speeches
before business and community groups, newsletters to member
businesses, and—thank you—^this opportunity as well.

BBB's urge those victimized by work-at-home offers to file a com-
plaint. Remaining silent only allows others to be victimized by the
same scam. Better Business Bureaus report that they are some-
times, but not always, effective in helping victims receive their

money back. Our experience shows that companies that offer prod-
uct assembly jobs are more responsive to complaints when present-
ed to them than companies that offer envelope-stuffing opportuni-
ties.

As I mentioned, it is not unusual for even the most respectable
newspapers and magazines to run ads for work-at-home schemes.
Publishers have the power to block such advertisements, but only a
few do. Many BBB's offer help to local publications to check out
the legitimacy of such offers before publication.
Not too long ago, Ann Landers ran a column reciting the experi-

ence of a 73-year-old man who had been "taken" by a work-at-
home scheme. Ms. Landers invited Better Business Bureaus to re-

spond to her belief that BBB's aren't cracking down on these opera-
tors. Thankfully, she printed my response detailing on-going efforts

by us to combat such schemes.
But I now receive several inquiries a week from readers of Ann

Landers asking if I personally know of any legitimate work-at-
home companies. While we forward such letters to BBB's which
keep records on individual companies, I have to tell them and I

have to say it is rare for any company that is on the "up and up"
to employ a complete stranger to work from their home and ask



them to pay something for the privilege. So my simple answer is:

no, there aren't any.
The best piece of advice I can offer to those interested in pursu-

ing work-at-home opportunities is to carefully evaluate any such

promotion and to check it out with the local Better Business
Bureau to ascertain the reputation of the company. Consumers
shouldn't assume that the offer doesn't warrsmt checking out be-

cause it involves only a small fee. That is the attitude that allows

work-at-home scam artists to prosper.
Mr. Chairman, I commend you for focusing the attention of Con-

gress on the ageless, timeless work-at-home scam. The Council of

Better Business Bureaus will be pleased to assist you in evaluating
how best to combat this serious problem. Our members want to see

the consumer protected.
Thank you.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you, Mr. Mcllhenny.
I want to welcome the ranking member of the Committee, Sena-

tor Thad Cochran of Mississippi.
We will now go on with the three other witnesses who have been

victims of these work-at-home schemes. I would like to begin with

Kimberly Cole and ask you, Ms. Cole, just to describe in your own
words what happened, how you got involved, and how it all ended

up. Thanks for taking the time to be here. I know it is not easy to

do that.

TESTIMONY OF KIMBERLY COLE, HURLOCK, MD
Ms. Cole. I was looking through the TV Guide, and in the back

they have a classified section. They run it about once a month. And
I saw it under "Business Opportunities" this Pace Corporation, and
it said call and leave your name and number and your address, and
it said you would get money for sending in names and addresses.

Senator Lieberman. Let me take you back a little bit, just to in-

dicate where you live.

Ms. Cole. Hurlock, Maryland.
Senator Lieberman. In Maryland?
Ms. Cole. Yes.
Senator Lieberman. And are you employed or unemployed?
Ms. Cole. I am employed, yes.
Senator Lieberman. So this was a desire to make a little extra

money at home?
Ms. Cole. Yes. It was around Christmastime last year, and so I

figured it would help me out.

I called the number and, of course, it was an answering machine.
You left your name and your number, and they told you that they
would send you a brochure. A couple weeks later, I received a bro-

chure, and I read it thoroughly. And I was always leery about send-

ing in money to things that I have seen, but I read this and I fig-

ured, there was no way possible that it could be a gimmick.
Senator Lieberman. What did the brochure ask you to do?
Ms. Cole. They wanted names and addresses. That is basically

all they wanted, was just the names and addresses. There was no
specific way to get them. You send it in. You were to get 50 cents

for each name, and you sent in an initial fee of $49.95. When you
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sent in the 100 names, they would send you back 50 cents for each
name plus double your money back, so it was supposed to be $99.90
that I was supposed to receive back, plus 50 cents for each name.

I sent them 200 names and addresses, and so I waited, and I fi-

nally received something, and it wasn't what I expected it to be.

They told me that the names and addresses I sent to them was not
eligible for what they wanted it for. They wanted me to place an ad
in the paper or in the post office or on a bulletin board, and it had
something to do with either picture taking or cameras.
So I w£is upset, and
Senator Lieberman. So what did you understand to be the pur-

pose of the list of names that they wanted at the outset? Were
those other people who might work for them?
Ms. Cole. I guess they just wanted the names and the addresses.

I guess they wanted them on their mailing lists.

Senator Lieberman. Right.
Ms. Cole, Because they send out various t5rpes of information.

But it wasn't what I expected it to be.

Senator Lieberman. OK. So then they came back to you and said
the list was inadequate, and they wanted you to do these other
things they mentioned.
Ms. Cole. Yes. So I called them, and I actuadly got a person on

the phone from the company, and I asked her, you know—I said I

wasn't pleased with what I just received in the mail. I said, "This
wasn't the same thing that you sent me the first time." Well, she
tried to just shun me off by saying, "Well, you know, the first bro-
chure was just like an introductory brochure." I said, "Well, you
collected my $49.95 on that one, and that is what I expected it to
be." She said, "Well, no, it is not that. You have to place an ad." I

said, "Well, what about the names I sent you?" She said, "Well,
you have to write a request letter to get them back."

I figured if I wrote a request letter that they had probably al-

ready used those names and addresses. So I just didn't bother to do
that. And I wanted my money back. I requested it back, and she
told me no. And I said, "Why not? We haven't gone any further.
You got your names and addresses." And she got very perturbed
with me, and she bluntly told me, "No, you are not having your
money back." And I told her, "Well, we will see about that when I

contact the Better Business Bureau," and she hung up on me. And
that was it.

So I contacted the Better Business Bureau here in Maryland, and
they told me I had to contact the one in Chicago, Illinois.

Senator Lieberman. Which was where this company was locat-

Ms. Cole. They are located in Aurora, Illinois.

Senator Lieberman. OK.
Ms. Cole. So I went through with the paperwork. I filled out my

complaint form. I sent it in, and I think in February of this year I

received my $49.95 back.
Senator Lieberman. Good for you. Congratulations on being per-

sistent.

Mr. Mcllhenny, I would guess that Ms. Cole was rare for having
persisted in that way.



Mr. McIlhenny. Very rare, and I am glad to hear that the

Better Business Bureau could be effective, because sometimes we
can't get the money back.

Senator Lieberman. OK. George Matthews is our next witness.

Thanks again for coming in, and we look forward to hearing your
story.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE MATTHEWS, HURLOCK, MD
Mr. Matthews. Basically, I contacted the same company that

Ms. Cole contacted. She is my girl friend. But I didn't send in the

money.
Senator Lieberman. You did not send them the money?
Mr. Matthews. No. I was one step ahead. [Laughter.]
Senator Lieberman. Well, did you suspect something from the

beginning?
Mr. Matthews. Well, I always suspect any of the—I call them

con artists.

Senator Lieberman. Yes, but you were still going to give it a try?
Mr. Matthews. Oh, yes. It looked very convincing. I am the type

that is a very thorough reader, and I read it two or three times

looking for clauses. And I saw none. It was just point blank you
send in names and addresses and you got 50 cents per name, and
that was all they told you.

My girl friend received a letter back from them, but it didn't give
her a whole lot of details as of yet. But they left a number. Well,

naturally, I took the number and made the call and questioned
them. Well, I came up with the same thing—names and addresses.

She had already sent her money off, so she was out as of then until

she contacted the Better Business Bureau. So, naturally, that let

me off the hook because I saw it was a scam. They basically told

me that I needed to place an ad, and I said no, that is more ex-

pense and I can see where an ad would go nowhere.
Senator Lieberman. What was the ad? The ad was going to be

basically to repeat the ad that you had responded to?

Mr. Matthews. No. We didn't even go to that extent. Once they
told me that I had to place an ad, I said no, I am not interested,

because I could see where I would have all the expense out and

nobody might not answer the ad. But if it was just names and ad-

dresses, I could see a profit.
I have contacted various other ads such as the one that was dis-

cussed earlier, stuffing envelopes, which I followed it through. I

think I paid something like $39. I can't remember the exact compa-
ny. It has been a year ago. And they sent a package of 100 printed

envelopes. It was more or less almost like a chain tj^e of thing
where you mail other people envelopes, and it basically came right
back to the original sender of the company. In other words, you
would send them envelopes; you would make $5 off of it, and they
would make $15. They would send the envelopes to them which
had a printed surface on it, stating get free envelopes. And that

was their stuffing letters, which basically was a dead end because I

tried it and it didn't go anywhere. I just lost my money, period.
Senator Lieberman. Yes.
Mr. Matthews. And I didn't pursue it anymore.
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Senator Lieberman. You lost about $40 there?
Mr. Matthews. Somewhere around that figure, yes.
Senator Lieberman. That is the most common scam, according to

Mr. Mcllhenny's testimony, this envelope-stuffing scheme. But ba-

sically what they sent you was not really envelopes to stuff; it was
just material to send on to other people to try to get them involved.
It was a kind of pyramid.
Mr. Matthews. It was an envelope that you would put inside of

an envelope. In other words, this was a plain, regular, office-type
envelope.
Senator Lieberman. I see.

Mr. Matthews. It was almost like a Xerox-printed surface on it.

Senator Lieberman. Right.
Mr. Matthews. And that is what they were selling you and the

people that would answer your ad or you could get a mailing list,

and they would give you various companies that sold mailing lists,
and you would have to buy the names—which I went to that point
as to buy a thousand names, so I was out more money.
Senator Lieberman. You did?
Mr. Matthews. Oh, yes.
Senator Lieberman. You bought the 1,000 names?
Mr. Matthews. I bought the 1,000, and I still have the majority

of them. I threw them in the trash.
Senator Lieberman. How much did that cost you?
Mr. Matthews. Oh, I am trying to remember. I think it was

somewhere around in the neighborhood of $50. I can't remember
exactly.
Senator Lieberman. Sounds about right. Are you employed or

unemployed?
Mr. Matthews. I am employed.
Senator Lieberman. So here, again, this was an attempt to make

a little extra money.
Mr. Matthews. Right. That is correct.
Senator Lieberman. Mr. Matthews, thanks for coming in and

telling your story.
Senator Lieberman. Bernard Rooney, welcome.

TESTIMONY OF BERNARD ROONEY, ALEXANDRIA, VA
Mr. Rooney. Good morning. Senator.

My involvement began approximately a year ago, when I was in

management consulting and I decided to leave that field and go
back into the educational environment, and I accepted a science po-
sition at a local school near my home and my wife supported me in
this. As a result, my income plummeted from about $50,000 a year
to the mid $20s, and we both agreed that it would be appropriate
for me to get into something else to supplement my income.

Shortly after that time, I received a packet of cards. In fact,
these came yesterday in the mail, and I keep getting these things
over the last year, and this one says

Senator Lieberman. You are on the list.

Mr. Rooney. Yes, I am on many lists. It says, "Free inside, 60
ideas on starting and running your own business." Most of the

things that I received were from companies advertising home busi-



11

nesses, and they would send information upon request. They did

not ask for money. These do not usually ask for money, and that is

how I started. I sent 10 cards back, but it did get me on other mail-

ing lists. And I do not even know whether the two that I actually

responded to came from the original 10 cards.

Since that time, I have received chain letters, and there is a

group here for chain letters. There are other businesses on ways to

save money. These are special reports that you can send for on how
to make money, mail order envelope stuffing and starting your own
business at home. A lot of these are network marketing as well as

pjrramid schemes.
What I ended up doing were two things I did receive, and they

seemed pretty concrete, but they were just one-page fliers and they
both involved stuffing envelopes. I sent $25 to an E. Raynor, and he
was in New York, but all I received back was a cancelled check

and no business start-up materials. I believe from recollection that

I should have received 500 envelopes to start out with.

Senator Lieberman. The theory there was
Mr. RooNEY. I would get 50 cents for each envelope.
Senator Lieberman. —^you would stuff them with something and

return them to him?
Mr. RooNEY. Right, and get 50 cents for each envelope. I did call

the Better Business Bureau in New York and, again, from my
recollection they did say they had received a number of other com-

plaints about Raynor from individuals who also had paid the

money and never received any materials.

Since I had the cancelled check and it had his name on the back,
I also contacted the bank trying to get just a phone number. They
were unable to do that. So that is where I sort of left it. I said, well,

it looks like I am out $25. I did not go back to the Better Business

Bureau and try to pursue how to get back my $25.

I also sent a second letter to another stuffing envelope individual

and that came back with a change of address and no forwarding
address—^but I did get it back, and again it was around $20 to $25.

That sort of told me that this one might have skipped town before

they got mine, so I decided that was it and I wasn't going to get
involved in any others.

For some reason I collected all this stuff over the last year;

maybe a voice was telling me to keep it and you will appear at a

hearing.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you.
Mr. RooNEY. But I would like to acknowledge you. Senator, and

also this hearing, so that Americans will soon learn that this is not

the lemonade that they are looking for, but, rather, a lemon.

Thank you.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you, Mr. Rooney.
Let me ask a few questions and then I will yield to Senator Coch-

ran.
Mr. Mcllhenny, just to go back and stress something that you

mentioned in your testimony, ultimately, you can't think of any of

these work-at-home schemes that you have heard about that are le-

gitimate?
Mr. McIlhenny. I C£in't even think of any instantaneously, let

alone ultimately. I just do not know a single one that is legitimate.
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Senator Lieberman. Now, I take it there are some, or are there,
companies that occasionally retain people who live around a com-
pany to do some work at home. Do you know of any?
Mr. McIlhenny. Yes, there are companies. Usually, however, the

employee has a relationship with the company. The employee has
come into the company, met with people there, been hired and
then it becomes possible to do work from home on a computer and
different kinds of things like that. There is—and some people
frown on it, but I am not making a judgment as to whether it is

correct or not—there is an entire industry of apparel assembly,
usually in the Northeast United States, up in Maine and else-

where, where this is done.
Senator Lieberman. Vermont, yes.
Mr. McIlhenny. And these people get paid for their work. But

we are not talking about that sort of thing—where somebody has
gone in to meet with the employer, made a business arrangement,
and then gets some work to do.

Senator Lieberman. At least had a face-to-face interview with
the employer and then goes to work.
Mr. McIlhenny. Yes, sir.

Senator Lieberman. In your testimony, you mentioned that pub-
lishers have the power to block these ads, but only a few do. Talk
to me a little bit more about that. I wonder if you could name any
publishers that you know of that have a policy not to run these
ads?
Mr. McIlhenny. Only one, but I have a self-interest in it. U.S.

News & World Report magazine has a policy not to run those ads.

Senator Lieberman. They do.

Mr. McIlhenny. That is the only one I know of for sure.
Senator Lieberman. Do you know why the publications—newspa-

pers, magazines, TV Guide was mentioned here—why they do not

try to self-censor these?
Mr. McIlhenny. It is very, very expensive to do so. The cost of

checking to see if an ad is for a legitimate business is more than
the money that the publication would receive from running the ad.

Senator Lieberman. In your testimony, you suggested that vic-

tims file complaints. Did you mean with the Better Business
Bureau or with other governmental entities?

Mr. McIlhenny. I think if somebody gets ripped off, they should
file a complaint with the Better Business Bureau and with the at-

torney general and with the local chief of police and anybody else

that can help. We want them, however, to inquire first. If they will

call the Better Business Bureau, we will be able to tell them to not
do business with these people, and then they will not have a com-
plaint.

Senator Lieberman. Bottom line, that is your advice today, do
not respond to these ads?
Mr. McIlhenny. Call first, do not respond to these ads. If you

have that pent-up desire to try to make some easy money, please
call the Better Business Bureau first and check it out.

Senator Lieberman. Ag£iin, based on the numbers that you have
given us, it appears that these work-at-home scams are becoming
more popular, that is, there are more of them going on now as com-
pared to previous years.
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Mr. McIlhenny. I was talking to Dick Barton before the meet-
ing, and we were discussing why this is happening. These people
"scammers" depend very much on being able to use 800 telephone
numbers, 900 numbers, computer-generated information. All of this

technology has become available over a recent period of time; cer-

tainly since 1980 use of this technology has increased quite a bit. I

suggest that it may be easier to run a profitable scam today than it

was 13 years ago.
Senator Lieberman. Because of the recession or because of some-

thing else?

Mr. McIlhenny. My answer to you is because technologically it

is easier to rip off a lot of people. I cannot tell you whether it is

because of the recession or not.

Senator Lieberman. Understood. A final question: Do you have
any recommendations for specific steps that the government might
take to stop these work-at-home scams?
Mr. McIlhenny. It is costly to close them down. There could be a

certain amount of public persuasion to get publishers to put at the

top of all business opportunity columns, as certain publishers do in
the Boston area, "Investigate these firms with your Better Business
Bureau, before you do business with them." I am not sure that we
can develop a technique to get at scams that are conducted in such
small increments as work-at-home scams are, so I think we need to

influence the transmitters of the information as much as we can,
still within the legal framework with which we live.

Senator Lieberman. Small increments, but as I believe your
report suggests, perhaps totalling as much as half a billion dollars
a year.
Mr. McIlhenny. I think it could be more than that. The interest-

ing thing about small increments is that, if you "take" $40 from
1,000 consumers who need it, we do not seem to have a law enforce-
ment system that can tackle that effectively. We have a law en-
forcement system that will go after one business losing $40,000, be-
cause it is an identifiable larger increment. It is a problem and we
have got to help the consumers.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you.
Senator Cochran?
Senator Cochran. Let me just ask Mr. McIlhenny a question or

two about the law enforcement side of this issue. You hear about
the FBI and other local law enforcement agencies setting up these
fences where they invite people to come in and provide goods, and
they get two tickets to the ball game or something like that and
they end up capturing a lot of folks who have committed crimes in
the way.

I wonder whether or not, if what you say is true—and I believe

you—that there is no legitimate advertising going on like this, that

invariably every advertisement that is placed for something like

this turns out to be a phony and a trap for an innocent person. If

we have a law against that kind of thing, punishable by fines or

incarceration, why couldn't we set up a situation where those who
are placing those ads in newspapers get a visit from the law en-
forcement agency and found out in that way, arrested and brought
to justice?

71-705 0-93-2
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If these people are embarking on a widespread scheme of depriv-

ing innocent people of hard-earned money, it seems to me that

ought to be severely punished and we ought to develop some way to

cope with that through our law enforcement agencies.
Mr. McIlhenny. I would be delighted if we were to be able to do

that. As we all know within government and within any business

work at all, we all have priorities. We cannot do everjrthing we
would like to. If this meeting, if this hearing, raises the [law en-

forcement] priority on this particular scam, this incredible cheating
of a lot of people in the public, I will do nothing but cheer both of

you gentlemen.
Thank you very much.
Senator Cochran. Thank you. Well, your being here and giving

us this information is very, very helpful, and so is the information

we have gotten from the other witnesses. But it seems to me that

we need to take a tougher look at how we can combat this from the

government's point of view. I think you are doing a great job of

providing information and tr5dng to follow up and tell people what

they ought to do and how they ought to react to these invitations

to make easy money at home.
But I think we need to nail these guys who are behind it and

really get tough with them and put a few of them in jail or fine

them pretty hard and let that word get around, too. I think that

will have a depressing effect on the enthusiasm of these con artists.

Mr. McIlhenny. We would be delighted to form a partnership
with you, sir.

Senator Cochran. Let us work on it.

Senator Lieberman. Thank you. Senator Cochran. I agree with

you and I look forward to working on that.

We will have some good news from the Postal Inspection Service

when they testify, because they have, as your testimony indicates,

Mr.McIlhenny, had some success, but there is clearly a lot more to

do. The scope of this was amazing to me, as we got into it, and I

just want to verify that you testified that there were 176,000 com-

plaints
Mr. McIlhenny. Inquiries.
Senator Lieberman. Inquiries, I am sorry, inquiries to Better

Business Bureau offices around the country.
Mr. McIlhenny. That was in 1992, and right now, in 1993, we

are running significantly ahead of that £mnual rate. I would bet it

is going to be a quarter of a million inquiries in 1993.

Senator Lieberman. That is really amazing, and I would pre-
sume that that is a fraction of the total, because a lot of people are

either embarrassed to complain or the amount of money is an irri-

tation. As you said, $40 can be a week's food for a family, but it is

not as if they have lost everything they have. So my guess is that

the 176,000 inquiries is a fraction of what is happening.
Mr. McIlhenny. It is just the tip of the iceberg. Remember,

those people who inquire first are the ones who do not fall prey to

these schemes. The people who respond to these schemes—there

has got to be a large enough group of them to make this worth-

while for the rip)-off artist.

Senator Lieberman. Correct.



15

Mr. McIlhenny. So multiply it by 10, 15, 20, you are not going to

be able to really measure how big this thing is.

Senator Lieberman. And I take it that these businesses are set

up really throughout the country. It is not just in any region. Or to

put it another way, because of modern technology as you have de-

scribed it, and no matter where they are set up, they are working
throughout the country, they are working publications.
Mr. McIlhenny. Yes, and they are using mail drops. They are

going to be in another State, use another State's mail drop, and
this is a business that can be set up by one crook very easily. It is

not a big investment to run these ads in the various newspapers.
Senator Lieberman. OK. I appreciate very much the testimony

of this panel.
Senator Dorgan, would you like to make an opening statement

first?

Senator Dorgan. No, I have no opening statement. I regret I

missed the first part of the panel, but I look forward to the rest of

the hearing.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you. Senator.
Let me thank Mr. McIlhenny, and particularly thank Ms. Cole,

Mr. Matthews and Mr. Rooney for taking the time to come in. I

take it that none of you will be responding to similar ads in the

future, but I am delighted that each of you is employed and I wish

you well.

Thank you very much.
Senator Lieberman. Let's call the second panel, which is one wit-

ness, Richard Barton, who is Senior Vice President, Governmental
Affairs, Direct Marketing Association.
Mr. Barton, Thanks for being here today. We welcome you and

look forward to your testimony now.

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD A. BARTON, ^ SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,
GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS, DIRECT MARKETING ASSOCIATION

Mr. Barton. Mr. Chairman, Senator Cochran and Senator

Dorgan, it is a real pleasure to be here today, because this is a very
important subject to people in the direct marketing business. In

fact, it should be to anybody in business.

The Direct Marketing Association is an international trade asso-

ciation with approximately 3,000 domestic companies who are in-

volved in all aspects of direct marketing. Of course, this issue that

we are talking about today is of immense importance to our mem-
bers, because dealing directly with the consumer in what is an es-

sentially arm's length operation—it is not face-to-face, as you have
in the retail industry—we feel that it is extremely important that

the American consumer trust the process, trust the direct market-

ing process, trust the mail. And to the extent that frauds like this

succeed, it reduces the trust that people have in the process.
So we work very, very hard in the Direct Marketing Association

to try to establish and enforce ethical standards and also to work
with law enforcement agencies to eliminate these scams. As you
said already today, work-at-home scams seem to be some of the

1 The prepared statement of Mr. Barton appears on page 37.
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most persistent of the frauds that we have been dealing with. They
are like dandelions in your law, you never seem to ever quite get
rid of them, no matter how hard you try.

I do want to underline something here, though, that you touched
on. There are some legitimate opportunities to work at home, not

necessarily direct marketing opportunities, but there are some, par-

ticularly working in computer operations, some on the telephone
and home-based offices and consulting, and there are organizations
that support those in-home services.

Though, as you pointed out, those opportunities are generally
pursued through a more traditional way in which you recruit

people, you have interviews, and the employees they have a person-
al relationship with a company. They are nothing like the kind of

scams we are talking about here.

But the fact that working at home in a legitimate way is becom-

ing more and more prevalent in our society is one of the other rea-

sons that work-at-home scams are growing. People feel that that

working at home is legitimate and they can get sucked into these

offers very quickly.
Of course, as we have also pointed out, these scams seem to prey

on the financially strapped, on the poor, and in many cases on

poorly trained people and, therefore, they can be particularly cruel.

For example, we had a case that came before our ethics commit-
tee. An Hispanic family, a poor Hispanic family, paid $400 for sup-

plies to make paper flowers and, you guessed it, they could not sell

a single paper flower back to the company that promised that they
would buy them. And you have many other examples of this.

College students, for example, seem to be particularly suscepti-

ble, because they are given great opportunities to make a lot of

money. Some of the a£ you have probably seen say $1,800 a day,

taking photographs with your own camera, and if you do not have
a camera, they will sell you one for $49.95. Ck)llege students are

susceptible to that kind of operation.
There are others that you have touched on, compiling a mailing

list at home, taking professional pictures at home. The one I like is

reviewing restaurants and having free meals and doing restaurant

reviews, or whatever they do, and making a lot of money at that.

There are comments elements. This is one of the things that dis-

turbs me, as we discuss more about accepting the advertisements.

All these advertisements have common elements. They are very,

very easy to spot. They make very dramatic claims, the $1,800 a

day claim, for example.
One that I just read this morning that was given to me by my

staff is "win $26,000 in 19 days by entering lotteries and get horse

racing tips" and things of that nature. There is another one that

says, "If you have courage enough to answer this ad, you will be a
millionaire in 180 days"—a million dollars in 180 days. I am will-

ing to try it.

Senator Dorgan. Could we get that particular ad?
Mr. Barton. Yes, I will xerox it for you.
Senator Dorgan. Thank you.
Senator Lieberman. That may be a unique way to deal with the

National deficit.

Mr. Barton. I think it sounds wonderful.
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The graphics—these are not very good graphics here, but you can
see some of them where the graphics are very dramatic. They have
fabulous testimonials. There is no experience needed, which is one
of the cruel parts of these scams. There is no experience needed to

make all of this money. But the last one, in every single case, is up-
front money before you ever get an5rthing or any clue, as a matter
of fact, to how you are going to do these things. $49.95 seems to be
a very common amount, but it varies across the board.
So it is really not difficult for people who accept ads to spot

these. I will have to be frank about it, it has been a little bit of a

disappointment to the Direct Marketing Association in working
with other organizations, dealing with newspapers and magazines.
We have not been able to make better inroads into tougher accept-
ance of ads by magazines and newspapers. They have their reasons,
and it is not an attack on them, but it is very important to toughen
ad acceptance standards.
Three ways that the Direct Marketing Association tries to work

with many people in eliminating these scams are the traditional

ways we need to do better on. One is on self-regulation within the

industry, the second is developing even better systems of consumer
information, and the third, of course, is tighter law enforcement
and regulation.
While we believe very strongly in the value of self-regulation,

particularly in the direct marketing business, we have also had a

strong stand that we will work with law enforcement agencies to

develop regulations and laws that can support self-regulatory ac-

tivities and make them stronger.
The first area in self-regulation that I will emphasize, which you

have already mentioned, is in advertising standards. We have put
out four different booklets, three within the Direct Marketing As-
sociation and one in conjunction with the Postal Inspection Service,
which teach people in broadcast advertising, in the print media
and those who rent mailing lists—this is a very important part of

it, if you can dry up these people's mailing lists, often you can dry
up some of their business—as to what misleading advertisements

are, what the common elements are, and what the advertising
medium should do in terms of strengthening its programs to assure
that you are not getting misleading or fraudulent advertisements
in m£igazines, newspapers, or in broadcasts.
We feel that it is very important for the advertising media to rec-

ognize that they have a responsibility to the consumer in the same
way that our businesses have a responsibility to the consumer. So
we would press very strongly for the advertising media, whether it

be broadcast, print or any other, to work even more closely with

organizations like us and the Council of Better Business Bureau, to

try to eliminate a lot of this false advertising that we are very con-

cerned about.
We also have in self-regulation within the Direct Marketing As-

sociation, £uid the Council of Better Business Bureaus have an ex-

ample of self-regulation in the industry, not one, but two ethics

committees. We may be unique in that. One of our ethics commit-
tees is called the Committee on Ethical Business Practices, which
hears complaints against businesses who are either operating
fraudulently or unethically by DMA standards. We have almost a
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semi-judicial operation there, with a lawyer, in hearing these com-

plaints, and then following up and using peer pressure to try to

press businesses we think are acting unethically to shape up.
We have some success in that. We obviously have not had much

success in the work-at-home schemes, but we have a series of com-

plaints and we do work on them and with the businesses that are
involved in it.

If we conclude, and it can be very quickly concluded in many of
these cases, that these operations are not just unethical, but that

they are fraudulent and illegal, we then turn all of our material
over to the Postal Inspection Service or to state attorneys general
who are very active in this area, and we will work with them to try
to eliminate that particular scam and to work with them, too, in

how they can spot the scams as they are coming down the pike.
The second ethics committee develops standard ethical policies

and guidelines for the industry which the Committee on Ethical
Practices enforces.

The second area is consumer education, and this is a very big
area. The Better Business Bureaus, of course, are involved in it. We
work very closely—this is an incestuous business, in a way—with
the Better Business Bureau. In fact, our Director of Consumer Af-

fairs was formerly in a similar job at the Council of Better Busi-

ness Bureaus. We work with National Consumer League and other

organizations in trjdng to get across to the consumer the things
that they need to look for to avoid being defrauded by scams such
as work-at-home scams. We can do a lot better in consumer infor-

mation.
We have put out, again with the Postal Service, a consumer in-

formation pamphlet on how to shop by mail and how to spot oper-
ations like this and to avoid them. But we can do a lot better, and I

think probably the government, through the U.S. Office of Con-
sumer Affairs and other consumer affairs organizations within the
various departments, can do better in teaching the consumer what
to look for in fraudulent activities.

Finally, we are strong supporters of strong law enforcement in

this area. As a former attorney general, Senator Lieberman, you
will be interested in our support for more money for attorneys gen-
ergd. We support stronger enforcement on the state and federal

level. There are plenty of laws on the books, but it is a matter of

resources, and we think that we need more.
In the past, we have worked with the Postal Inspection Service

to increase their law enforcement authority in the area of mail
order scams, and the Postal Inspection Service is now seeking new
legislation to further increase it. And even though we have just in-

formally discussed these with the Postal Inspection Service, I

expect that we will support a fairly large part of their package.
So that is it. These are bad scams, they seem to be getting worse

in some areas, particularly in the area of work-at-home, and we
would like to see a stronger program of self-regulation in the indus-

try, better consumer information and stronger law enforcement.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you, Mr. Barton.
I think I will run a 5-minute clock on us and we will keep going

along as we have questions for you. Again, your testimony seems to
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confirm what Mr. Mcllhenny said on the earlier panel, which is

that there really are no legitimate work-at-home opportunities of

the kind we are talking about, with the exception of the ones you
described, where somebody will go in and be interviewed by a com-

pany or have a special skill that they can work in connection with

a company or with a computer.
Mr. Barton. As far as I know, that is absolutely true, yes.

Senator Lieberman. Since that is true—again, we heard what
Mr. Mcllhenny said on the specific case of this envelope stuffing,

that those are just always ripoffs—I keep wondering whether there

is not some way we could better encourage the media that are ac-

cepting these ads to follow some guidelines, at least to warn. I un-

derstand the problem that a publication cannot check every adver-

tiser, but in this case where the testimony seems to be that every
one of these is a fraud, whether we can at least urge publishers to

warn people about that fact.

I appreciate that you have published guidelines on ethical prac-
tices for newspapers and magazines. Would you just take a minute
and describe in a little more detail than you have already what

your experience with those guidelines has been and what more you
think we might be able to do to encourage that kind of coopera-
tion?

Mr. Barton. The experience has been inconsistent, in a sense.

We distribute this material to the media, to newspapers, magazines
and to the broadcast media. We generally get a positive response,
in the sense that they do not want to be involved in advertising
which is fraudulent. But in the long run, as Mr. Mcllhenny pointed

out, for most of them, for various reasons, the cost of checking
these things out as opposed to the costs of what they would get in

the ads is prohibiting, and there are First Amendment consider-

ations, also.

I think that the enforcement of advertising standards has not

been in this area, at least, what it could be. Now, we have met in

the past with representatives of the Magazine Publishers Associa-

tion, with what was the American Newspaper Publishers Associa-

tion, is now the Newspaper Association of America, and have had
successful meetings with advertising executives around the country
in promoting these guidelines.

Again, I think we obviously have to do much better and we
really have to emphasize to the media that it is a good part of their

responsibility to stop this kind of fraudulent activity. How we do

that, I do not know. I think probably we can, either from a govern-
ment viewpoint or maybe from an industry viewpoint, sponsor
more forums and seminars for advertising executives, to impress

upon them their responsibility in this area, also.

Senator Lieberman. Have you ever notified a publisher that they
are running a particular ad that you know is for an illegitimate

company?
Mr. Barton. I believe so, but let me ask Marsha Goldberger, our

Director of Ck)nsumer Affairs. Have we lately talked to publishers
about this?

We are just beginning to do that now.



20

Senator Lieberman. I am curious as to whether any of these
work-at-home companies has ever tried to join the Direct Market-
ing Association?
Mr. Barton. Not to my knowledge. I do not know of any of these

companies that are members. In fact, generally, if you look at these

ads, you do not even know what the company is. You send it to a
post office box and you are really not sure who they are.

Senator Lieberman. Right.
That is all for me. Senator Cochran?
Senator Cochran. I am curious about one aspect of all of this.

You mention in your statement that there are plenty of laws on
the books and what we need is to channel more resources into the
enforcement of those laws. I wonder, do we have a law on the
books now, Federal, or is this common-place in the States, making
it illegal to offer for publication one of the ads that we see dis-

played here?
Mr. Barton. I do not know one that would specifically say that

you could not have a work-at-home ad, for example. There are
Senator Cochran. It occurs to me that, if every ad that we have

been shown today—and we have copies of these in our briefing
book here—if every ad here really is a fraudulent representation,
that there is no legitimate work-at-home opportunity that is de-
scribed by these ads, nobody knows of one, I do not see why we
don't make it illegal to offer such an ad for publication and to pub-
lish it.

The newspapers and magazines are working hand-in-glove with
those who are offering the ads, by knowingly publishing ads that
are fraudulent. If all of these are fraudulent, and that is what ev-

erybody says, well, the publishers have to know that, too. Maybe
we ought to just make it a blanket rule that you cannot publish
something like this. What is your reaction to that?
Mr. Barton. I am not a lawyer, so I do not know what a lawyer

would say about the constitutionality of something to that effect. I

certainly would be willing to put our lawyers on the case to work
with the appropriate government officials or whoever to try to

work out something like that.

Senator Cochran. I am not trying to pick a fight with the pub-
lishers. I know they are going to scream and hold their hands up in

holy horror.
Mr. Barton. I am not, either. They are all members of mine.
Senator Cochran. I just wonder about that. You know, if they

are all fraudulent and if these are schemes to defraud people of

money in an illegal way, and fraud is illegal, and actionable fraud
is punishable under most State laws, the fact is that publishing in-

formation that directly resulted in that fraudulent act to me ought
to be against the law, too.

Mr. Barton. As I say, I would be happy to see if we could work
out passable legal language for something like that.

Senator Cochran. Thank you.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you, Senator Cochran.
I think you have asked the right question here, and if the testi-

mony is as we have received it, which is that there are just not any
of these that are legitimate, then publishers are accomplices to this

fraud, which would not occur without their cooperation.
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Senator Dorgan?
Senator Dorgan. It is an excellent point. I suppose the same

people would hang the notice on the bulletin board of a laundro-

mat, but publishing it certainly distributes it more widely.
I got some information from the Attorney General's office in

North Dakota and notice from the information I received from
them that this problem does not know any geographic boundaries.

It is a problem in both urban areas and rural areas. It is interest-

ing that many of the instances that result in complaints are never

really resolved. It is very hard and costly to pursue this.

I am guessing, and the Attorney General's office suggested that

often the most vulnerable people who are caught in these circuna-

stances are those who are sort of looking for some extra opportuni-

ty for some income because they have had trouble and they are

down and out. So they see an ad that catches their eye and it pulls
them in and takes their last $49. This really is fraud, even if it is

small-time fraud and is never resolved.

So I appreciate your testimony and I hope there are ways to alert

people to the dangers of this and also to try to deal with and re-

spond to those who perpetrate this fraud. I think some of the sug-

gestions you have made are good suggestions. I support this hear-

ing's efforts to highlight this as a problem and try and explore
what approaches can be used to respond to it,

Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you, Senator Dorgan.
Mr. Barton, I do not have any further questions. Thank you very

much for your time and your cooperation.
Mr. Barton. Thank you.
Senator Lieberman. The final panel are Alvin Lamden, Manag-

er, Fraud and Prohibited Mailings, U.S. Postal Inspection Service,

and Jennifer Angelo, Chief Counsel for Consumer Protection, U.S.

Postal Inspection Service. These are the folks that have been doing
the work thus far on this matter, and we look forward to their tes-

timony.
Mr. Lamden, would you like to begin.

TESTIMONY OF ALVIN F. LAMDEN, » MANAGER, FRAUD AND PRO-
HIBITED MAILINGS, U.S. POSTAL INSPECTION SERVICE; AC-

COMPANIED BY JENNIFER ANGELO, CHIEF COUNSEL FOR CON-
SUMER PROTECTION, U.S. POSTAL INSPECTION SERVICE

Mr. Lamden. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Senator Cochran
and Senator Dorgan.

I am Al Lamden, Manager of the Fraud and Prohibited Mailings
Branch of the Postal Inspection Service. I am accompanied by Jen-

nifer Angelo, Chief Counsel for Consumer Protection. We are

pleased to have this opportunity to discuss the current efforts of

the U.S. Postal Service to combat work-at-home schemes.
The Postal Inspection Service is the investigative and audit arm

of the U.S. Postal Service. There are 2,000 inspectors nationwide
who are responsible for protecting postal employees, the mails and

postal facilities from criminal attack, and for protecting the Ameri-

The prepared statement of Mr. Lamden appears on page 39.
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can public from being victimized by fraudulent schemes involving
the mails.

We are also responsible for keeping postal management informed
of operating conditions within the Postal Service and for protecting
the Postal Service against fraud, waste and abuse. We have per-
formed these duties for over 200 years and are one of the oldest

Federal law enforcement agencies.
A number of statutes allow us to take action against fraudulent

practices involving the use of the mails. Our primary weapons are
two statutes originally enacted over a century ago, the criminal
mail fraud statute and the civil postal false representation statute.

The mail fraud statute defines as a felony any intentional use of

the mails to defraud. Violators are subject to fines and imprison-
ment, and where the proceeds of the crime are used to further the

scheme, we have authority under the money laundering statutes to

forfeit those proceeds or property they were used to acquire.
The false representations statute allows the Postal Service to

take administrative action to return to the sender all mail sent in

response to any false advertisement which seeks to obtain money
or prop)erty by mail and to order the promoter to cease and desist.

Because these proceedings are time-consuming, two Federal injunc-
tion statutes allow us to take prompt interim action against decep-
tive mail practices.

In addition, two other statutes allow us to detain mail addressed
to false or fictitious names or addresses used to conduct mail fraud
schemes until the claimant identifies himself or herself and proves
their entitlement to the mail.

Work-at-home promotions are among the most common and en-

during forms of mail order schemes. In times of higher unemploy-
ment, more individuals become vulnerable to these promotions. We
pursue these schemes under our civil statutes, and, when the cir-

cumstances of the case permit, we seek criminal prosecution, as

well.

We also obtain voluntary discontinuance agreements from a

large number of promoters. The first half of this fiscal year, we
filed 24 civil complaints and obtained 23 cease and desist orders

against work-at-home schemes. We also obtained over 1,000 volun-

tary discontinuance agreements. We currently have 82 open inves-

tigations of work-at-home promotions.
A typical work-at-home promotion begins with a classified adver-

tisement offering free information on how to earn hundreds or

thousands of dollars weekly by working at home performing such
duties as stuffing envelopes, assembling products, reading books or

typing. ,

Individuals who request the free information are sent a circular

or given a telephone pitch that describes the program in glowing
terms, promising high incomes, regardless of experience, and giving
the impression that, for a fee, participants will receive £dl materi-

als they need to immediately iDegin making money. The fees gener-

ally r£inge from $20 to $50, and some more sophisticated programs
can cost hundreds.
What consumers receive in exchange for their money varies, but

these work-at-home programs are almost always a fraud. They do

not generate the promised income, and frequently they require par-



23

ticipants to invest substantially of their own money or to deceive
others.

The most common work-at-home scheme is envelope stuffing. We
are aware of no envelope stuffing promotion that ever produced
substantial income. In practically all businesses, envelope stuffing
has become a highly-mechanized operation, using sophisticated

mass-mailing techniques and equipment which eliminates any
profit potential for an individual doing this t3T)e of work at home.

Nevertheless, promoters of these schemes advertise that partici-

pants can earn hundreds weekly" stuffing envelopes, or $3 per en-

velope stuffed. They represent that participants will be provided all

materials they need to earn these amounts. Most victims believe

they will be sent envelopes to stuff and that their income will be
limited only by the amount of time they want to spend stuffing en-

velopes.
Once victims have paid the $20 or $30 fee to participate, they re-

ceive no envelopes or any other materials. Instead, they receive a

pamphlet, usually entitled "The Complete Home Mailers Pro-

gram," which instructs them to place and pay for work-at-home
classified advertisements like the one that they responded to.

The only way these victims get envelopes to stuff is to generate
responses to these advertisements. The participant must essential

start his or her own business to obtain envelopes. Moreover, the

only material stuffed into these envelopes is the circular describing
the home mailers program. In most work-at-home schemes, there is

never any product being sold other than the work-at-home program
itself.

In one notable envelope stuffing case, the Postal Service worked
with the United States Attorney in Brookl)^! to freeze the assets of

William Savran, whose corporation was bringing in $50,000 a
month. Savran's promotion was called "Successful Systems," and
he charged his victims $27 to participate.
The District Court enjoined Savran from sending out mailings or

advertisements in connection with the successful systems business,
directed the Postal Service to return Savran's incoming mail to

sender, and ultimately ordered that $400,000 of Savran's assets be
returned to Savran's victims. The Better Business Bureau of New
York has taken on the task of executing those refunds.

We took criminal action against Eric Rajnior, who was men-
tioned earlier, last year in connection with another envelope stuff-

ing scheme. He sent direct mail advertisements falsely represent-

ing that he ran a loan company that needed to expand its business

by reaching more potential borrowers. He offered to provide all

supplies a person would need to stuff envelopes for him and prom-
ised 50 cents per envelope stuffed, or an average of $500 per week.
Like many shady promoters, he told his customers, "This is not a

get-rich scheme, but an honest opportunity."
We received over 1,000 complaints about Mr. Raynor. We esti-

mate he victimized over 15,000 people. Mr. Raynor was arrested by
postal inspectors and charged with mail fraud in April of 1992. In

May of this year, he entered a guilty plea. Sentencing is pending.
Other work-at-home schemes involve assembling or making prod-

ucts. We took criminal and civil action against one such scheme, in

which Peter Ingram, under the name P&I Enterprises, induced
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people to send $29 to $80 for woodworking or jewelry kits. Ingram
promised that some workers would earn $216 to $256 per week,
either assembling necklaces or carving wood blocks into cupids
arrows. In fact, Ingram's assembly instructions were difficult to

follow. Persons who attempted to follow them found that Ingram
would reject the products they made, telling them they were flawed
or otherwise incorrectly assembled, and none of his home workers
made money as promised.

I do have a sample of the wood block that he sent and I assure

you it was virtually impossible to make anything that would be
worthwhile for him to accept.
The Postal Service Law Department filed a civil administrative

complaint against Ingram, obtaining his agreement to cease and
desist from the scheme. Ingram then bled guilty to State criminal

charges, made restitution of $57,300 to his victims, and was put on

probation for 2V2 years.
Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your offer of legislative initiatives

that could bolster our efforts to attack work-at-home and other em-

ployment schemes. We have included several proposals in our writ-

ten testimony.
Finally, we want to thank you for introducing S. 279, which, as

you know, would greatly enhance our weapons against advance fee

loan schemes.
Mr. Chairman, this concludes my testimony. I would be happy to

answer any questions you may have.

Senator Lieberman. Thank you, Mr. Lsimden.
Ms. Angelo, I take it you do not have separate testimony, but you

are available for questioning.
Ms. Angelo. That is correct.

Senator Lieberman. Thank you.
Thanks for what you have been doing. The PIS is really a too

little known agency of government and, in my opinion, one of the

most important protectors of consumers. It has a long and proud
history.

Historically, I am curious if you know when these work-at-home
scams began to appear. How long have they been in evidence?

Mr. Lamden. Mr. Chairman, I have been in the Postal Inspection
Service 24 years and it has been a top priority of our service ever

since I have been in, and I know it goes back a lot further.

Senator Lieberman. Before that?

Mr. Lamden. Yes.
Senator Lieberman. Again, from your testimony, work-at-home

scams increase with economic difficulties in the country.
Mr. Lamden. Yes.
Senator Lieberman. People are preying on other people, essen-

tially?
Mr. Lamden. That seems to be the trend.

Senator Lieberman. Again, your testimony confirms what we
heard from the two earlier panels, which is that you really do not

find legitimate work-at-home business opportunities through the

classified ad sections.

Mr. Lamden. Certainly not any ad where they request money up
front, we have found virtually no promotions that were legitimate.
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Senator Lieberman. You have had some success in closing down
a significant number of these operations. Who are these folks? Are
these people who generally have had criminal records or records of

being con artists? Who are they?
Mr. Lamden. They run the gamut. We have had some major

criminal investigations where people have had prior criminal

records and are opening up new fraudulent schemes. Others are

people that have just tried to make a get-rich-type promotion, take

up a little fast money and then move on.

Senator Lieberman. Basically, it does not take them too much to

get into business, I take it.

Mr. Lamden. No, it does not, just simply taking out an ad and

making up a promotion.
Senator Lieberman. Low investment.
Mr. Lamden. Very low investment.
Senator Lieberman. Once you close them up, do the people tend

to reappear somewhere else?

Mr. Lamden. A lot of the people, as I said, are people that have
decided on possibly a get-rich-type promotion. We have issued, like

I mentioned, over 1,000 voluntary discontinuances this year. We
have put people on notice that what they are doing could be illegal.

It is impossible for me to say if those people repeat, but I would say
to a large extent that is a one-time shot. We have other people, as I

mentioned, that we have put out of business, taken criminal action,

and then they crop up again.
Senator Lieberman. Is there any evidence that this is organized,

that there is any relationship between these work-at-home ripoff
artists and organized crime?
Mr. Lamden. I am not aware.
Senator Lieberman. So they tend to be more individual con art-

ists?

Mr. Lamden. Yes, that has been my experience.
Senator Lieberman. In their testimony, the Council of Better

Business Bureaus say that some of its bureaus are under the im-

pression that the Postal Inspection Service will not go after a com-

pany, unless consumers have collectively lost about a quarter of a
million dollars. Is that correct?
Mr. Lamden. There is nothing in writing. I do not believe you

will find anything in writing in any particular judicial district with
that specific threshold. Obviously, there are some major metropoli-
tan areas where the amount of money lost, the threshold may be
different as far as what prosecution would take place. But if a case

is worthy of prosecution, I do not believe a specific threshold is in

effect.

Senator Lieberman. Just one or two more questions, if I could.

Do you cooperate at all with the Federal Trade Commission? Do
you know if they have been involved in this matter at all?

Mr. Lamden. We work very closely with the Federal Trade Com-
mission, exchange information, and we both have basically the

same aims in this area.

Senator Lieberman. I gather there is one State we know of,

Maryland, that has a statute that is related to this problem and

they prohibit anyone who "places any advertisement that repre-
sents that any person can earn money at home by stuffing or ad-
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dressing envelopes, mailing circulars, clipping newspaper or maga-
zines articles, or, performing similar work from requiring any
money up front." That is the prohibition there. I do not know if

you are familiar with the statute, but I am curious about what
your opinion of it is.

INSERT FOR THE RECORD

Sec. 13-314 Annotated Code of Maryland

§ 13-314. Work-at-home advertisements.
A person who places any advertisement that represents that any person can earn

money at home by stuffing or addressing envelopes, mailing circulars, clipping
newspaper or magazine articles, or performing similar work:

(1) Shall pay compensation to others for performing the represented tasks; and
(2) May not require the persor who wUl perform the represented tasks to advance

any monetary payment or deposit to the person who placed the advertisement on

any instructional booklets, brochures, kits, programs or similar information materi-

als, mailing lists, directories, memberships in cooperative associations, or other
items or services. (1980, ch. 371.)

Mr. Lamden. I am not familiar with that. I do not know if you
have.
Ms. Angelo. We have seen the statute, and if all 50 States en-

acted it, it would be an excellent idea. On the Federal law, we al-

ready have the authority that we need to at least call these promo-
tions fraudulent, so this would simply make more specific things
that we already call fraudulent under existing Federal laws.

On the other hand, as some kind of a trade regulation, say a Fed-
eral Trade Commission trade regulation, I think it could be very
beneficial as a deterrent, putting people on notice.

Senator Lieberman. It might help. Thank you.
My time is up. Senator Cochran?
Senator Cochran. I notice in your testimony you mention the

mail fraud statutes as being very useful tools and weapons in the
battle to do something about these unlawful schemes, and I want to

commend you for being aggressive and having the conscientious
commitment that you obviously do to bring these con artists to jus-
tice. You have a good record of doing that.

You also suggest that these statutes could be expanded to apply,
as well, to private courier services and also to give you the power
to get at telephone records that may give you information about
who is using the telephones to perpetuate these scams. I am sure
the fact that private courier services are used for a lot of legitimate
operations and legitimate passing of information might trouble

some about extending the power of the Postal Service to private
services of that kind.

Is there any statute that you know about already on the books
that applies to the private courier services that gives you the right
to do what you want to do under this statute?

Mr. Lamden. I am not aware of any. Senator.
Senator Cochran. You mentioned that sometimes telephone

companies do not respond to subpoenas that are issued under the
lawful powers that you have. Do you have any kind of power to

compel compliance with subpoenas? I thought we had those powers
under the law.
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Mr. Lamden. What we would be seeking is civil investigative de-

mands to move in quickly and obtain records from the telephone

companies prior to getting a subpoena, if we do not have enough
evidence developed to obtain a subpoena.
Ms. Angelo. In the criminal context, where we already have sub-

poena authority, we do have ways of enforcing subpoenas through
the U.S. Attorneys office. What Mr. Lamden just mentioned was a

civil investigative demand authority that we have actually request-
ed be inserted into our civil statute, because we have no subpoena
authority under the civil false representations statute right now.

Senator Corhran. Well, these are interesting challenges and we
do have to be careful to balance individual rights and protections
of privacy and that kind of thing and lawful business activities that

may use courier services. But I am in full agreement with you that

we need to use all the lawful and constitutional powers that are

available to us to do something to protect innocent consumers and
those who are taken advantage of in these unlawful activities.

I think the Chairman is certainly doing a great job to help bring
this information to the attention of the general public in schedul-

ing and convening this hearing and inviting you to be here to help
us understand what we can do, as the branch of the government
that makes the laws, to strengthen our laws in this area and make
sure that we have what we need to do the job.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you. Senator Cochran, for your kind

words and for your partnership in this effort to protect American

consumers, particularly those who are a little more vulnerable

these days, because of the economy, and, again, are not looking for

a free ride, just for an opportunity to work at home and make a

little extra money.
I have two more brief questions. One goes to this question that

has been raised earlier about the obligation of newspapers and

magazines that publish these ads, which again we have heard over

and over today are just about almost always frauds.

I wonder whether the Postal Inspection Service ever notifies

newspapers and magazines that they are running ads for oper-
ations that you have found to be fraudulent?
Mr. Lamden. Well, I guess I should not speak to it, because I

cannot speak to any specific instances. I think we have in the past
conferred with publishers regarding frauds in ads, but I cannot

really mention any specific instances.

Senator Lieberman. Do you think it would be a good idea and an

appropriate exercise of your authority?
Ms. Angelo. I think contacting them, without telling them that

they are violating or potentially violating the law, might exceed

our enforcement authority in spirit. On the other hand, I think it

is not a bad idea, as soon of a cooperative effort.

Senator Lieberman. That is the tone of which I was thinking of

it, and I urge you to consider that.

Finally, of the recommendations that you make in your prepared
statement about additional authority that you think might help

you pursue these cases, do you want to go into any more detail on

any of those?
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Mr. Lamden. Well, we have some specifics, I believe you do, Jen-
nifer.

Ms. Angelo. The main thing—and this would help us in all of

our cases, not just work-at-home—the main legislation that we are
interested in is a bill that was introduced in the last session by
Senator Pryor which would expand our authority in a number of

ways. It would give us the civil investigative demand authority, it

would permit us to go into district court and not only seek to im-

mediately detain incoming mail responding to a scheme, but also to

seek an order just stopping the business altogether. So if it were a

telemarketing business, it would be yank the phones out of the
wall. If it were direct mail, it would be stop mailing.
Under the civil statute right now, all we can do is get the money

that is coming in after the scheme has run its course, and this leg-

islation would give us an extra jump on the promoters.
Senator Lieberman. That is very important. So the general au-

thority that is being asked for in Senator Pryor's legislation would

obviously help you to protect people in these cases?

Ms. Angelo. Absolutely.
Senator Lieberman. Thank you very much.
It seems to me, just to sum up very briefly, that this is a serious

problem with substantial economic consequences, half a billion dol-

lars a year has been testified to. Really, every case we have heard
is a ripoff, and presents enforcement difficulties, because of the

small mounts of money that are generally lost by people.
So I want to mention just four areas of discussion that the sub-

committee will pursue that have been mentioned here today. One
deals with the whole question of who publishes and why, and the

suggestion made by Senator Cochran that we may want to think

about prohibiting these ads, because they always seem to be fraud-

ulent, understanding, as he said, that we have got constitutional

questions and others that we would want to look at. At a mini-

mum, we would want to see how we might better encourage the

publishers to self-regulate here, or at least to warn consumers.

Secondly, there was a mention of possible FTC regulation in this

area that would put people on notice. Third is the possibility of

other State statutes like the one in Maryland, and finally the rec-

ommendations that you have made for expanding the authority of

the Postal Inspection Service to even do better than you have al-

ready done at pursuing these con artists.

So the subcommittee will consider all of those and try to remain
constructive. Obviously, in some measure we hope, as Senator

Cochran said, that the publicity attendant to a hearing like this

will send a warning out across the country and that consumers will

self-protect by not responding to these ads.

Again, I thank Senator Cochran, the ranking member of the sub-

committee. I thank all the witnesses today. The record of the hear-

ing will remain open for an additional two weeks for any addition-

al testimony that anybody would like to submit.

The hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 11:35 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]



APPENDIX

Prepared Statement of James H. McIlhenny

Good morning, Mr. Chairman. My name is James McIlhenny, and I am president
of the Council of Better Business Bureaus. I ask that my statement be included in

the formal record of these proceedings.
Let me begin by applauding you, Senator Lieberman, for calling pubUc attention

to the growing problem of work-at-home scams. These scams, considered "nickel and
dime" crimes by many in the law enforcement field, take advantage of the eager-
ness of people to e«im money by doing work at home. Victims of these swindles are

generally not looking for "something for nothing." Folks attracted to these offers

are, by and large, eager to do honest work for honest pay. They just find it difficult,
sometimes impossible, to locate or hold a job outside their home because of famUy
obligations (many victims are stay-at-home mothers), health considerations (that's

why the elderly and disabled are easy targets for such scams) or level of education

(poorly-educated or low-income people have £m unusually rough time finding jobs in

today s tough marketplace).
Too often work-at-home scams are dismissed as petty nuisances. Bureaus report

that the amount of money lost by a work-at-home victim ranges anywhere from $5
to hundreds of dollars, with the average hovering around $40. That doesn't seem
like a significant amount of money, but you have to realize that it probably repre-
sents the week's grocery money for many victims.

And, it's not unusual for a person to fall victim to two or three or four such
scams, before they finedly realize that they are not going to receive actual employ-
ment from such offers. Most people want to believe that the work-at-home promo-
tion that has captured their attention actually might be legitimate.

I think we need to ask ourselves: Who commits the greater crime—a person who
steals $40,000 from one compgmy, say in a bank robbery, or one company that steals

$40 from 1,000 individuals, which is not an uncommon feat for work-at-home pro-
moters? The Eunount of money involved—$40,000—is the seune, but there's a huge
difference in the number of people who wind up victimized.

The Scope of the Problem

A nationwide investigation by the Council in 1980 of 55 work-at-home promotions
revealed that consumers who wanted to supplement their income by investing in

work-at-home opportunities were losing their money to unscrupulous promoters
using misleading advertising claims. It's now 13 years later and the situation today,
unfortunately, is much the same, or worse.
Work-at-home companies received the largest number of inquiries—more than

176,000—of any of the 327 types of businesses included in the Council's 1992 Annual
Inquiry and Complaint Summary. The Work-at-Home category has ranked among
the top 10 most-asked-about businesses for the past 5 years; it ranked number 2 in

1991 and 1990, number 6 in 1989 and number 8 in 1988. However, the past 3 years
have witnessed a significant leap of 20 percent in the number of inquiries.
A special survey conducted by the Council this spring found that Bureaus across

the Nation are reporting that work-at-home schemes now account for their Isirgest
or fastest-growing category of inquiries. In fact. Bureau responses to the survey indi-

cate that 1993 inquiry totals will exceed last year's totals. Boston received 4,393 in-

quiries about work-at-home companies in 1992, and fielded 2,125 inquiries during
the first 3 months of this year. Bryan, Texas, which handled 177 inquiries in 1992,

reports that it surp£issed that figure by May of this year. Pittsburgh reported 680

inquiries in 1992 and received 509 inquiries by June 1 of 1993. Albuquerque handled
2,454 inquiries in 1992, and 1,152 in the first 4 months of 1993.

You'll note from the attached stete-by-state breakdown that work-at-home promo-
tions are as prevalent on the Eiast Coast (Baltimore reported "at least" 1,117 inquir-
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ies in 1992; Philadelphia fielded more than 3,000 inquiries; Miami—jxist over 1,000)
as they are on the West Coast (BBB Sacramento—1,034 inquiries; Portland—1,603

inquiries; BBB Los Angeles—11,000 inquiries). The schemes are as common in the
North (the St. Paul Bureau reported 1,200 inquiries in the first 4 months of 1993
alone) as they are in the South (Lafayette, LA—more than 2,500).

Even the center of our country is not immune ft-om work-at-home pitches. In fact,

it seems to be a special favorite of such promoters. Wichita reports that work-at-
home schemes topped their inquiry list for January and February of this year. The
Topeka Bureau reports that more people call to ask about work-at-home opportuni-
ties than any other single item. Topeka fielded 1,300 inquiries last year; Chicago re-

ported 5,204 inquiries; Ft. Wayne, IN—1,022 inquiries; Omaha—3,000 inquiries and
Toledo—2,000 inquiries.

Residents of small towns are as likely to inquire about such promotions as are
residents of big cities. That's why the smaller Bureaus (such as Asheville, NC with
554 inquiries; Tyler, TX with 650, Boise with 567 and Pueblo CO with 152) consider
these promotions to be as serious a problem as do the larger Bureaus. The New
York City Bureau, which fielded over 3,000 inquiries last y«ar, reports that of the
Bureau's top 25 most inquired about companies, two are work-at-home scams. De-
troit fielded over 5,000 and Seattle handled 4,000 inquiries.

Why the Concern?

Why are we so concerned about work-at-home schemes? As you may know, the
Council of Better Business Bureaus (CBBB) promotes ethical standards of business

practices and protects consumers through voluntary self-regulation and monitoring
activities. We have a very strong grassroots presence in the world of consumer pro-
tection.

The entire Bureau system is supported through the membership of private busi-

ness; we are not a government agency and our consumer-oriented programs are not

supported by tax dollars. CBBB members include major businesses and 170 Better
Business Bureaus and branches in the United States. And those 170 Bureaus are

supported by almost a quarter of a million businesses interested in an ethical mar-

ketplace.
Folks who receive offers by phone or mail—offers that sound too good to be true

and are from companies they ve never head of—usually turn first to their Better
Business Bureau for help and information. Bureau staff members have become all

too familiar with the scam artists and unethical promoters who prey on an unsu-

specting public. Bureaus are on the front-line every day working to identify and
alert the public to the fraudulent schemes that continue to proliferate. Work-at-
home schemes are a perennial. They never quite go away . . .such schemes

appear, disappear and reappear periodically to bilk a fresh group of victims.

What's more, our survey results tell us such schemes are not likely to go away
any time soon. When Bureaus were asked why work-at-home schemes continue to

proliferate, the cause most frequently cited was the uncertain economy emd continu-

ing unemplojmaent. Tough or uncertain economic times, which we are experiencing
now, breed work-at-home schemes. Other reasons why these schemes continue to be
a problem, according to BBBs, are the lure of easy money; a popular belief that

what is printed in the newspaper must be true, the fact that newspapers continue to

accept these misleading/false advertisements and little government enforcement at

any level. Several Bureaus attributed the continued success of these fraudulent com-

panies to consumers who do not complain or seek refunds. Consxmiers often write

off the amount of their loss as insignificant or they may be too embarrassed to

admit to being taken.
Each of these causes need to be addressed if we are to make headway against

these scams. And, as much as we'd like to, the BBB can't crack down on these

crooks by ourselves. We must work together with other interested parties—law en-

forcement, publishers, consumer groups, senior citizen associations—to educate the

public about "work-at-home" promotions, and to convince victims to file a complaint
when they get taken.

How Do Such Scams Work?

There are basically two tjrpes of work-at-home "jobs"—the envelope^tuffing
scheme and the craft assembly type offer. Bureaus report that the vast majority of

work-at-home "jobs" offered are for stuffing envelopes. In fact, 96 percent of the Bu-
reaus that responded regularly advise consumers on the pitfalls of envelope-stuffing

opportunities.
The envelope-stuffing scheme urges people to send away for information which

will enable them to "make $650 a week stuffing envelopes. Instead of receiving en-

velopes to stuff, inquirers receive promotional materials asking for more money in
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order to receive additional details on money-making plans. The plans encourage
placement of ads with similar fraudulent offers to recruit others for the same busi-

ness of offering a work-at-home plan. Such schemes require expending several hun-
dred dollars for advertising, postage, envelopes and printing. This system is one
which feeds on continuous recruitment of persons, and by such geometric progress,
would soon involve everyone in the country.
The second most popular work-at-home "job" as reported by 58 percent of the Bu-

reaus was craft assembly. Assembly offers include assembling circuit boards;
making hair bows, baby bibs, Christmas ornaments; making stuffed animals, paint-
ing novelty items, guit£u--stringing assembly; and offers to get started processing
medical claims on your home computer.
Assembly work-at-home schemes often require the investment of hundreds of dol-

lars in instructions, materials and equipment and many hours of time to produce
items for a company that has promised to buy them. Once the supplies have been
purchased and the work completed, the company refuses to pay for the assembled
items because it clsiims the work doesn't meet certain "standards." Victims of such
schemes are then stuck with having to find customers for the items they've already
made.
Other popular types of work-at-home scams reported by the Bureaus include trac-

ing unclaimed government funds, reading books or taking photographs or videos for

pay and selling lists and directories of work-at-home opportunities.

Who 's Vulnerable to These Appeals?
The individual stories behind these numbers are often sad ones. Our survey re-

veals that the two largest groups victimized by the scam are stay-at-home mothers
(mentioned by 48 Bureaus) and the elderly (cited by 35 Bureaus). Many stay-at-home
mothers are looking for a way to supplement their family's income without having
to worry about finding affordable child care. The elderly are also prime targets. An
ad which promises: "work from home, no experience required, set your own hours"

appe£ds to many senior citizens who are housebound, but eager to supplement their
fixed incomes.
Other groups likely to be duped by work-at-home offers include college students,

persons with disabilities, the unemployed and low-income families. Several Bureaus
noted that victims of such scams include full-time workers who are searching for

ways to supplement their income. Our Honolulu Bureau reports: "In Hawaii where
the cost of living is so high, we have many, many full-time workers who are explor-
ing ways to earn extra income."
Our survey asked Bureaus how consumers hear about work-at-home "opportuni-

ties." Ninety-three percent of the Bureaus report that such offers appear in classi-

fied ads, most often in free weekly newspapers or "shopping" newspapers. However,
Bureaus also cite legitimate, respectable newspapers and periodicals that nin mis-

leading work-at-home ads. Many Bureaus noted that most classified work-at-home
ads are not placed by local companies. Instead, companies advertise in states other
th£m where they are located to escape the scrutiny of local law enforcement agen-
cies.

Other methods of promotion include direct mail (noted by 15 Bureaus), cable tele-

vision and directories of work-at-home opportunities.
A new method of advertisement by work-at-home "job" promoters was noted by

the Fort Wayne Bureau in their survey response. "Many scam artists now use bulle-

tin boards in grocery stores, cafeterias, laundromats, etc. to avoid mailing out work-
at-home offers. They therefore avoid use of the U.S. Postal Service and subsequent
investigation by the postal authorities." The Fort Wayne BBB encourages its mem-
bers to monitor bulletin boards at their businesses to check for offers that appear
"Too Good to Be True."

Curbing Work-at-Home Schemes

"Work-at-home" schemes are easy to spot, but hard to stop. BBBs routinely bring
such scams to the attention of law enforcement agencies. But our survey results
show that despite receiving thousands of inquiries and complaints annually, law en-
forcement officials rarely crack down on the operators that run the scams because
the amount of money involved is seemingly insignificant. Postal Inspectors close
down many such scams each year, but new ones spring up to replace them. Some-
times the companies go out of business before the Postal Inspector can be notified
and an investigation gotten underway. One Bureau noted that its Postal Inspector
won't open a ceise untU $250,000 in losses are recorded.

Only 23 percent of the Bureaus reported any actions taken by law enforcement
agencies. In most cases, crackdown efforts were made by the U.S. Postal Inspection



32

Service, distantly followed by state attorneys general, the Federal Trade Commis-
sion and local district attorney offices.

Better Business Bureaus also attempt to combat such schemes with information.
We preach "investigate before you invest." The BBB issues millions of reliability re-

ports on work-at-home and other businesses and attempts to educate the public
through pamphlets (such as our "Tips on Work-at-Home Schemes"), news release

warnings about various scams, radio and TV appearances, speeches before commu-
nity groups, and newsletters to member businesses.
BBBs urge those victimized by work-at-home offers to file a complaint. Remaining

silent only allows others to be victimized by the same scam. Bureaus report that

they are sometimes, but not always effective in helping victims to recover their

money. Our experience shows that companies that offer product assembly jobs are
more responsive to complaints when presented than are companies that offer enve-

lope-stuffing opportunities.
As I mentioned, it's not unusual for even the most respectable newspapers and

magazines to run ads for "work-at-home" schemes. Publishers have the power to

block such ads, but only a few do. Many BBBs offer help to local publications to

check such ads before publication. Our Tacoma and Boston Bureaus report that
their local newspapers print a statement in the classified and "business opportuni-
ty" ad sections advising readers to contact the BBB before doing business with a

company.

Are There Any Legitimate Work-at-Home Companies'?
Not too long ago, Ann Landers ran a column reciting the experience of a 73-year-

old man who'd been "taken" by a work-at-home scheme. Ms. Landers invited Bietter

Business Bureaus to respond to her belief that BBBs aren't cracking dovsTi on these

operators. Thankfully, she printed my response detailing ongoing BBB efforts to

combat such schemes.
I now receive severed inquiries a week from readers of Ann Landers asking if I

know of any legitimate work-at-home companies. We forward such letters to the Bu-
reaus which keep records of individual companies. I would have to say though that
it's very rare for a company that's on the "up and up" to employ a complete strang-
er to work from their home and ask them to pay something for the privilege.
The best piece of advice I can offer to those interested in pursuing work-at-home

opportunities is to carefully evaluate £my such promotion, and to check with their

local BBB to ascertain the reputation of the company. They shouldn't assume that
the offer doesn't warrant checking out because it involves only a "small" fee ui>-

front. That's the attitude that allows work-at-home scam artists to prosper.
Mr. Chairman, I commend you for focusing the attention of Congress on the age-

less, timeless work-at-home scam. I volunteer the attention of the Council and local

Bureaus in assisting you in evaluating how best to combat this serious problem.
Thank you.
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Attachment 1 to Testimony of James H. Mcllhennv, President, Council of Better Business Bureaus

Survey results ~ Number of Inquiries on Work-at-home Schemes by Bureau City

laaZ 1993

1,152 (through April)Albuquerque
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Attachmant 2 to Testimony of Jamfls H. Mcllhenny, President, Council of Better Business Bureaus

Survey Result* ~ Number of Inquiries on Work-at-Home Schenies by State

Alabama
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Maryland
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Prepared Statement of Richard A. Barton

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee. My name is

Richard Barton and I am the Senior Vice President for Government Affairs of the
Direct Marketing Association. I appreciate the opportunity to meet with you today
to discuss the impact of fraud—specifically work at home schemes—on consumers
and legitimate businesses.
As a representative of one of the most important segments of the American busi-

ness community—direct response marketing my purpose today is to provide you
with an understanding of the contributions direct response marketing has made to
the American public and to describe the self-regulatory activities of the DMA and
the direct marketing industry, particuleirly in the context of consumer education
and protection.

Direct response marketing is an American tradition that dates back to 1774 with
the publication of the first catalog by the well-known statesman Benj£miin Franklin.

Franklin's promotional materials carried a guarantee that "those persons who
live remote, by sending their orders and money to said B. Franklin, may depend on
the s£une justice as if present." Modem direct marketers honor Franklin's tradition
of customer satisfaction, aided by modem technology which allows them to target
consumers with information about products and services of value to them.
Today, virtually ail big businesses use direct response methods as a part of their

marketing strategy. They include some of the best-known and most respected names
in America: American Express, Walt Disney Productions, Colgate-Palmolive, AT&T,
General Mills, Reader's Digest, IBM, Xerox, and major automobile manufacturers
such as BMW and Toyota.

Direct response marketing also plays an important role in supporting the Ameri-
can political process. The abUity to effectively communicate with the voting public
by using direct response marketing methods is an integral component of today s suc-
cessful political campaigns.

Presently, more than 101.5 million Americans rely upon the convenience and di-

versity of products available when shopping by phone or mail. Because of direct re-

sponse marketing, consumers can select from thousands of essential, hard-to-find

products and services in the comfort of their living rooms.

77ie Direct Marketing Association

The Direct Marketing Association is a trade association of more than 3,500 com-
panies that utilize direct response advertising methods to market goods and serv-
ices. The association was established in 1917. Members of DMA encompass all as-

pects of the American business community. Because con artists prey on our custom-
ers and n^atively impact consumers regarding direct marketing, DMA has a deep
and abiding interest in joining the fight against the small number of con artists that
use direct marketing to defraud consumers.

Work at Home Opportunities
There are legitimate opportunities for professionals who are interested in home-

based careers or working at home. Indeed, several of today's largest mail order com-
panies began on the kitchen tables of enterprising young professionals interested in

balancing the needs of the family and the n^d for financial freedom. Lillian

Vernon, a multi-million doUar company based in New York is an excellent example.
The company was started in the late 50's by Lillian Vernon, a young mother inter-
ested in supplemental income to support the needs of her young family.
Many business experts predict the home-based office may be the wave of the

future. For business professionals, home-based careers offer valuable alternatives to
the often conflicting demands of home and family, and the fin£incial expense of

starting a new business. Physically chedlenged and retired professionals often opt
for the convenience of home-based careers as well.

Thousands of consumers are benefiting from home-based careers offering clerical

support for large companies, including data entry. Multi-level marketing programs
such as Shaklee, Inc., also offer opportunities for income while working out of the
home. Memy Fortune 500 companies employ home-based telephone sales representa-
tives. Consumers with special skills such as sewing or needlework may also be
prime candidates for home-based careers.

Work-at-Home Scams

However, there are many scams that prey on unknowledgeable people who are
susceptible to claims that one can make easy money while working at home.
Con artists promoting work-at-home scams are successful because they prey on a

basic human emotion—the need for financial success.
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The more common, easily identifiable envelope stuffing scams are being replaced
by more sophisticated ads for reading books or newspapers, taking pictures, making
gift items, watching TV, developing mailing lists, mailing letters, and my personal
favorite, eating at restaurants. Regardless of the offer, these advertisements use

phrases such as:

ANYBODY CAN DO IT!

NO EXPERIENCE NEEDED!
WORK IN THE COMFORT OF YOUR HOME IN YOUR SPARE TIME/-
SECRET PLAN FOR SUCCESS, AVAILABLE FOR A LIMITED TIME.
EARN THOUSANDS IN YOUR SPARE TIME!

The ads commonly ask for money up front. The graphics for these ads often depict
consumers holding a fistful of dollars and prominently feature pictures of luxury
items. Consumers' testimonials detailing fabulous overnight success stories are an-
other common feature of the deceptive work-at-home scam.
The Direct Marketing Association shares the concerns of those present today

about deceptive work-at-home scams. We believe the most effective solution can be
achieved through a combination of both regulation and self-regulation. The combi-
nation of self-regulatory methods, such as eiggressive consumer education, and in-

dustry cooperation with state and Federal regulatory programs provide an excellent
means by which success in curtailing consumer fraud can be achieved.

Self-Regulatory Activities

DMA is a recognized leader among consumer and regulatory agencies in self-regu-
lation.

The concept of self-regulation is not new to the direct marketing industry. Indeed,
one can argue that the adherence to self-regulatory concepts have played a key role

in the prosperity that the industry enjoys today. To the direct marketing industry,

self-regulation and adherence to ethical business standards are no longer moral con-

cepts, but sound marketing concepts essential to the bottom line.

DMA's Guidelines for Ethical Practice and its companion booklets, the Guidelines
for Personal Information Protection, Guidelines for Marketing by Telephone, Guide-
lines for the Acceptance of Print Advertising, Guidelines for Mailing List Practices,
and the Guidelines for Broadcast Advertising, contain articles covering every aspect
of a direct mail piece, from the development of a list, to the fulfillment of an offer.

DMA members believe that the advertising media have a responsibility to careful-

ly monitor advertising for false, fraudulent, or misleading claims.

To this end we have published guidelines for the acceptance of direct response
broadcast advertising and for print mail order advertising and made them part of

our guidelines for mailing list practices.
The guidelines suggest that a broadcaster or publisher check more fully into ques-

tionable or highly inflated offers, check the reputation of the advertiser, and simply
"follow your instincts" about the credibility of an offer. Our guidelines suggest
strongly that the medium carrying the advertising also has a responsibility to its

audience.
These guidelines were develoj)ed to exemplify the industry's commitment to con-

duct its business in an ethical manner. They are also me£mt as living documents to

be utilized as part of a company's business philosophy.
Media guidelines are also included in the booklet "Misleading Advertisements"

that we published jointly with the U.S. Postal Inspection Service. The pamphlet con-

tains sp>ecific examples of suspicious advertisements.

Administration of the Guidelines

The Committee on Ethical Business Practice was established by the Direct Mar-

keting Association in 1960 to investigate and examine mailings and offerings made
throughout the direct marketing field. The Committee was charged with examining
direct marketing mailings and offerings in an effort to increase good business prac-
tices throughout the industry and to provide for consumer protection.

During its history, the Committee has successfully applied the DMA Ethical

Guidelines to hundreds of cases involving (but not limited to) such ethical issues as

work-at-home scams, deception, unfair business practices and other ethics issues. In

this way, the Committee works to counter ethical lapses in direct marketing that

detract from the industry's image. Companies that are found to be in violation of

the Guidelines are contacted by the Committee and given an opportunity to correct

the solicitation or practice in question.
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If the C!ommittee feels a violation of law has occurred, the solicitation is referred
to the appropriate state or Federal regulatory agency. In this way, the Committee
works in cooperation with such agencies to protect consumers.

Ethics Policy Committee

The Ethics Policy Committee was established by the Board of Directors in 1976 to
direct its attention to programs and projects relating to the advancement of the
Direct Marketing Association and to strive for the advancement of ethical practices
in the entire direct marketing arena.
The Committee also has the responsibility of reviewing and revising the DMA eth-

ical guidelines as needed.
One of the most impwrtant programs develop)ed by the Committee in recent years

is the Dialogues Series. The Dialogues are meetings held twice a year in regional
areas across the country between direct marketing professionals and consumer af-

fairs regulatory ofRcials from such organizations as the Postal Inspection Service,
Federsil Trade Commission, United States Office of Consumer Affairs, States Attor-

neys General emd other state agencies. Better Business Bureaus, and others.
The meetings provide exceptional opportunities for the participants to discuss

issues of mutual concern, and to work together to provide effective consumer and
industry educational materials. As a result of the Dialogue program, DMA is cur-

rently, among other projects, developing a consumer educationed booklet on sweep-
stakes advertising.

Mail Preference Service and Telephone Preference Service

DMA's Mail Preference Service (MPS) name removal file was established in 1971
in answer to increased consumer and regulatory concerns regarding personal priva-
cy. A companion service, the Telephone Preference Service C^S), was established in

January, 1985, as an answer to increased consumer complsdnts and reg^atory con-
cerns regarding the usage of the telephone to market goods.
Marketers use the MaU Preference Service and the Telephone Preference Service

for several reasons. The use of the services exemplifies the industry's respect for
consumer privacy expectations and their wish to control their mail volume. The use
of the service is also seen as a means to save valuable marketing dollars by remov-
ing unresponsive consumers from marketing lists.

Mail Order Action Line

Even in the best of companies, mail order complaints can occur. DMA's Mail
Order Action Line was instituted in 1971 to act as an intermediary between consum-
ers and direct marketing companies to insure that complaints are resolved in a
timely manner. Since that time, the service has assisted over 300,000 consimiers.

DMA Consumer Publications

In addition to its programs for industry professioneds, the DMA also sponsors sev-
eral consumer brochures. While not specific to work-at-home scams, these brochures
provide consumers with balanced advice on shopping direct and protecting them-
selves against fraudulent promoters.
"Make Knowledge Your Partner in MaU Order Shopping" was written in coopera-

tion with the Federal Trade Commission to educate consumers on making wise pur-
chasing decisions. "Direct Marketing: Opening the Door to Opportunity" explains
how marketing data is used for direct response promotions.

Conclusion

DMA recognizes that work at home scams are a serious problem for many con-
sumers. We have worked with direct marketers, law enforcement officials, and con-
sumer organizations to fight fraudulent work at home schemes as well as other
frauds that prey on unsuspecting consumers.
We commend this subcommittee for its work in this area, and offer our services to

strengthen both self-regulatory and legal regulatory programs to eliminate fraud.

Prepared Statement of Alvin F. Lamden

Mr. Chairman, I am Alvin F. Ltimden, Manager of the Fraud and Prohibited
Mailings Branch of the Postal Inspection Service. I am accompanied by Jennifer Y.

Angelo, Chief Counsel for Consumer Protection. We are pleased to have this oppor-
tunity to discuss the current efforts of the United States Postal Service to combat
work-at-home schemes.
The Postal Inspection Service is the investigative and audit arm of the U.S. Postal

Service. There are 2,000 postal inspectors, who are responsible for protecting postal
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employees, the mails and i>ostal facilities from criminal attack, and for protecting
the American public from being victimized by fraudulent schemes involving the
mails. Under our duties as the Inspector General of the Postal Service we also are

responsible for keeping postal management informed of operating conditions within
the Postal Service and for protecting the Postal Service against fraud, waste and
abuse. We have performed these duties for over two hundred years and are one of
the oldest Federal law enforcement agencies.
We enforce a number of statutes which allow us to take action against fraudulent

practices involving the use of the mails, including work-at-home schemes. Our pri-

mary weapons are two statutes originally enacted over a century ago: the Criminal
Mail Fraud Statute (18 U.S.C. § 1341) and the Civil Postal False Representations
Statute (39 U.S.C. § 3005).
The mail fraud statute makes it a felony to use the mails to intentionally defraud.

Violators are subject to fines and imprisonment, and where the proceeds of the
crime are used to further it or are concealed, we have authority under the Money
Laundering Statutes (18 U.S.C. §§ 1956, 1957) to forfeit those proceeds or property
they were used to acquire.
The false representations statute edlows the Postal Service, after completing ad-

ministrative proceedings, to return to the senders all mail sent in response to any
false advertisement which seeks to obtain money or property by mail and to order
the promoter to cease and desist. FaUure to obey a cease and desist order can result
in fines of $10,000 per day (39 U.S.C. § 3012). Because these proceedings are time-

consuming, two Federal injunction statutes allow us to take prompt, interim action

against deceptive mail practices: one provides for a mail detention pending conclu-
sion of the Administrative Litigation (39 U.S.C. § 3007); the other allows the Federal
district courts to issue injunctions against the continuation of mail fraud schemes
(18 U.S.C. § 1345). The former is used in civU proceedings, while the latter is based
on reason to believe that criminal fraud is being, or about to be committed. In addi-

tion, two other statutes allow us to detain mail addressed to false or fictitious names
or addresses used to conduct mail fraud schemes untU the claimant identifies him-
self and proves his entitlement to the mail (39 U.S.C. §§ 3003, 3004).
Work-at-home promotions are among the most common and enduring forms of

mail-order schemes. In times of higher unemployment more individuals become vul-

nerable to these promotions. We pursue these schemes under our civil statutes, and,
when the circumstances of the case permit, we seek criminal prosecution as well.

We also obtain voluntary discontinuance agreements from a large number of pro-
moters. During the first half of this fiscal year we filed 24 civil complaints and ob-

tained 23 cease and desist orders against work-at-home schemes. We have also ob-

tained over 1,000 voluntary discontinuance agreements. We currently have 82 open
investigations of work-at-home promotions.
A typical work-at-home promotion begins with a classified advertisement offering

free information on how to earn hundreds or thousands of dollars weekly by work-

ing at home performing such duties as stuffing envelopes, assembling products,
reading books, or typing. Individuals who request the free information are sent a

circular, or given a telephone pitch, that describes the program in glowing terms,

promising high incomes regardless of experience, and giving the impression that, for

a fee, participants wUl receive all materials they need to immediately begin making
money. The fees generally range from $20 to $50, but some more sophisticated pro-

grams can cost hundreds.
What consumers receive in exchange for their money varies, but these work-at-

home programs are almost always a fraud: they do not generate the promised
income, and frequently they require participants to invest substantial amounts of
their own money, or to deceive others.
The most common work-at-home scheme is envelope stuffing. We are aware of no

envelope stuffing promotion that ever produces substantial income. In practically all

businesses, envelope stuffing has become a highly mechanized operation using so-

phisticated mass mailing techniques and equipment which eliminates any profit po-
tential for an individual doing this type of work at home.

Nevertheless, promoters of these schemes advertise that participants can earn
"hundreds weekly" stuffing envelopes, or $3.00 per envelope stuffed. They represent
that participants will be provided with aU materials they need to earn these

amounts; thus, most victims believe they will be sent envelopes to stuff and that
their income will be limited only by the amount of time they want to spend stuffing

envelopes.
Once victims have paid the $20 or $30 fee to participate, they receive no envelopes

or any other materials. Instead, they receive a pamphlet, usually entitled "the com-

plete home mailers program," which instructs them to place (and pay for) work-at-
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home classified advertisements like the one that they responded to. The only way
these victims get envelopes to "stuff* is to generate responses to those advertise-

ments. Thus, the participant must essentially start his or her own business to obtain

envelopes. Moreover, the only material stuffed into these envelopes is the circular

describing the home mailers program. Thus, in most work-at-home schemes, there is

never any product being sold other than the work-at-home progrsun itself.

In one envelope stufting case, the Postal Service worked with the United States

Attorney in Brooklyn to freeze the assets of William Savran, whose corporation was
bringing in $50,000 a month. Savran's promotion was called "successful systems,"
and he charged his victims $27 to participate. His solicitations offered a

"
'revolu-

tionary' home-mailing program" pajdng "up to $100 per single order." He promised
"up to $300.00" per day in earnings, even to people with "no special skills or previ-
ous experience." The only "product" Savran truly offered was participation in his

work-at-home scheme—as in most envelope-stuffing schemes, the only way a partici-

pant could earn money was by deceiving others in the same manner that he or she
had been deceived.

The District Court enjoined Savran from sending out mailings or advertisements
in connection with the Successful Sjnstems business, directed the Postal Service to

return Savran's incoming mail to sender, and ultimately ordered that $400,000 of
Savran's assets be returned to Savran's victims. The Better Business Bureau of New
York has taken on the task of executing those refunds.
We took criminal action Eigainst Eric P. Raynor last year. He sent direct mail ad-

vertisements falsely representing that he ran a loan company that needed to expcmd
its business by reaching more potential borrowers. He offered to provide all supplies
a person would need to stuff envelopes for him, and promised 50 cents per envelope
stuffed, or an avereige of $500.00 per week. Like many shady promoters, he told his

customers, "this is not a get rich quick scheme, but an honest opportunity."
Mr. Rajmor began by charging a registration fee of $14, then, when his mail

volume skyrocketed, adjusted it to $49. when his incoming mail dropped he readjust-
ed the price to $24. We received over one thousand complfdnts; we estimate Mr.
Raynor victimized over 15,000 people.
Mr. Raynor was arrested and charged with mail fraud in April of 1992. In May of

this year he entered a guilty plea; sentencing is pending.
Other work-at-home schemes involve assembling or making products. We took

criminal and civil action against one such scheme, in which Peter Ingram, under
the name P & I Enterprises, induced people to send $29 to $80 for woodworking or

jewelry kits. Ingram promised that home workers would earn $216 to $256 per week
either assembling necklaces or carving wood blocks into cupids arrows. In fact, In-

gram's assembly instructions were difficult to follow. Persons who attempted to

follow them found that Ingram would reject the products they made, telling them
they were flawed or otherwise incorrectly assembled. None of his home workers
made money as promised.
The Postal Service law dep£ui;ment filed a civil administrative complsdnt against

Ingram, obtaining his agreement to cease and desist from the scheme. Ingram then
pled guilty to state criminal charges, made restitution of $57,300 to his victims, and
was put on probation for 2y2 years.
We recently put a halt to one of another breed of work-at-home schemes, run by

Steve and John Morrison under the names "read a book" and American Marketing
C!oncepts. Their inititil classified advertisement read: "earn $300 to $500 per week
reading books at home," and provided a long-distance number to call for informa-
tion. Upon calling the number, consumers heard a piteh from a telemarketer saying
that hundreds of publishing companies were hiring individuals to read and evaluate
the large number of manuscripts they received. Telemarketers assured callers that
American Marketing Concepts would help them get hired to work at home by these

companies, and that the caller could even choose the type of material he or she was
interested in reading. The fee for this service was $30.00.

In exchange for their payment, consumers received a directory consisting of a
brief description of the publishing business, tips on writing resumes and cover let-

ters, and instructions on how to contact publishing companies to request free Itmce

reading assignments. The bulk of the 40 page booklet contained names and address-
es of publishing companies. When contected, these companies told consumers and
the Inspection Service that they did not hire free lance readers. Some had asked the
Morrisons to remove their name from his directory, and they refused. And, while
the Morrisons' telemarketers promised a refund to persons who did not get work
reading books, they often abandoned this promise, insisting that dissatisfied custom-
ers had not invested enough effort in finding work.
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After we filed a civil complaint against the Morrisons, and obtained a Federal
Court injunction detaining their incoming maU, they agreed to discontinue their

scheme. They also agreed to return their incoming mail to senders, make refunds to

their victims, and to have a cease and desist order issued agsdnst them by the Postal
Service judicial officer.

While work-at-home programs are as old as the hills, occasionally a new variation
of the scheme enters the meirketplace. Recently, we have begun to see more and
more progrcmM promising huge incomes from the "simple forms program." Adver-
tisements promise earnings of $25,000 a month for sitting at "your own kitchen
table processing simple forms." The advertisement alludes to nothing more than
clerical work, and gives the impression that the $25 fee to participate in the pro-

gram will pay for all necessary materials. However, instead of receiving instructions
on processing simple forms, victims receive a booklet instructing them to produce
(or reproduce) and package information on a marketable topic such as exercise or

weight loss, euid to market this information to the public. Processing forms is the
sm^est part of the program, and it occurs only after the participant spends sub-
stantial time, effort and money producing and marketing the information. The bulk
of the "simple forms" booklet consists of questionable marketing techniques.
The Postal Service had proceeded against a number of promoters of the "simple

forms program" under the false representations statute. Eivery case has resulted in

an agreement in which the promoter agrees to discontinue the scheme.
A more sophisticated type of home employment scheme involves the sale of mail

order business franchises. Last yeeir we took action against Illinois promoter Larry
Organ, who ran two simultaneous operations: in one, he offered computerized infor-

mation matching college students to potential sources of scholarships, and in the
other he induced individuals to pay $489.00 to become licensed to msu-ket the schol-

arship information for him. He violated the false representation law in both
schemes. His scholarship information was not what he had promised, and, in addi-

tion, he falsely represented to his licensees the amount of money they would earn,
that he would limit the number of licensees who could sell in a given geographicfd
area, and that he would refund the license fee to licensees who were not successful.

The Postal Service filed an administrative action against Organ and his companies,
and ultimately Organ agreed to stop falsely representing his programs. When he
breached that agreement early this year, we filed an action and forced him to make
refunds. Since that action, he has gone bankrupt and, as far £is we know, ceased his

business entirely.

Emplo5mient schemes other than work-at-home schemes are also commonly car-

ried out through the mail, and are frequently the subject of postal false representa-
tion actions. Promoters of these schemes advertise jobs with the airlines, the Feder-
al Government, the Postal Service or overseas companies. Frequently they word
their advertisements to appear that they were placed by an actual employer. In-

stead of providing legitimate job applications for existing jobs, they send booklets of

information listing potential employers and giving application, resume, job exam
and cover letter advice. In many cases, the employers listed are not hiring at all, or

do not have jobs in the locations promised in the advertisements. Job scheme opera-
tors charge $20 to $50 for this information, and their victims eire those who can
least afforid it.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your concern about consumer fraud and your interest

in legislative initiatives that could bolster our efforts to attack work-at-home and
other employment schemes. To enable us to improve the use of our civil misrepre-
sentation statute, we have recommended that we be given the authority to issue

civil investigative demands for documents and testimony. The lack of such authority

seriously hampers our abUity to deal with some types of fraud schemes and delays
our ability to obtain injunctions in many of our cases.

We have also sought an expansion of the false representation statute in a number
of areas, for example:

• to permit us to seek inmiediate detention of mail administratively rather than

going to District Court with the assistance of the U.S. Attorneys Office;
• to permit civil actions within three years of when a false representation
scheme occurred;

• to permit District Courts to immediately enjoin all activity in furtherance of a
false representation scheme, in addition to detention of incoming mail; and

• to expand jurisdiction of the statute to expressly authorize civil actions when
credit cards or 900-numbers are used to obtain payment, as long as the mail is

used in furtherance of the scheme.



43

S. 3376, introduced in the last Congress by Senator Pryor, contains these l^isla-
tive changes, and others. That bill also strengthens provisions relating to advance
fee loan schemes conducted through the mail, and to some extent overlaps with S.

279 the Advance Fee Loan bill that you have introduced. We appreciate your sup-
port for stronger laws against advance fee loan schemes.
We have supported congressional efforts to enact a private courier fraud statute

separate from the mail fraud statute. Such legislation would prohibit the use of pri-
vate courier services to avoid violations of the mail fraud statute, but it would not
address that issue as part of 18 U.S.C. § 1341. We feel a separate statute addressing
private courier service would best maintain the integrity of mail fraud precedents
which are based on the Postal Service's government identity, while still making the
substantive provisions of the Mail Fraud Law applicable to private couriers.
The Inspection Service and other law enforcement agencies could take action

more quickly against fraudulent schemes if we were authorized direct access to tele-

phone subscriber information from telephone companies and 800- and 900-number
service bureaus. This would provide access comparable to that available under
postal regulations, which grant public access to information on Post Office box ap-
plications when the applicant is doing business with the public. Currently, we need
a subpoena to obtain this information from a telephone company. While subpoenas
may be available in some cases, in civil investigations they are not; moreover, com-
panies do not always comply with subix)enas.

Congress could also bolster the maU fraud statutes by requiring businesses using
commercial mail receiving agencies to identify their addresses £is boxes, and not as
"suites" or "offices."

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my testimony. I would be happy to answer any
questions you may have.
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